UNIVERSITY OF OKLAHOMA

GRADUATE COLLEGE

STUDYING THE GASTROINTESTINAL MICROBIOME OF A TRADITIONAL PERUVIAN COMMUNITY.

A DISSERTATION

SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE FACULTY

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

By

NISHA B. PATEL Norman, Oklahoma 2018

STUDYING THE GASTROINTESTINAL MICROBIOME OF A TRADITIONAL PERUVIAN COMMUNITY.

A DISSERTATION APPROVED FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF MICROBIOLOGY AND PLANT BIOLOGY

 $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{Y}$

Dr. Paul A Lawson, Chair

Dr. Krithivasan Sankaranarayanan, Co-Chair

Dr. Ralph Tanner

Dr. Cecil M. Lewis Jr.

Dr. Christina Warinner

Dr. Bradley Stevenson

© Copyright by NISHA B. PATEL 2018 All Rights Reserved. I dedicate this dissertation to my parents, puppa & mota mommy, and my brother Akash without whose never-failing love, support and encouragement this work would not have been possible.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my co-advisors, Dr. Paul A. Lawson and Dr. Krithivasan Sankaranarayanan. Dr. Lawson's guidance and support have been instrumental to my graduate career. He encouraged me with unwavering confidence to leave my comfort zone and expand my knowledge and skills. Thank you for always being there, and for giving me newfound confidence and abilities that I will use for the rest of my career.

Dr. Sankaranarayanan pushed me to be a better scientist, forced me to think more critically when evaluating data, and always reminded me to see the big picture for my experiments. I am deeply grateful to have learned about bioinformatics, NGS pipelines, and logistics to set up a new lab. Thank you for letting me be your duckling.

I would also like to thank my committee members. Dr. Cecil M. Lewis Jr. taught me how to work in the ancient DNA lab, inspired me to be a scientist and to never let any limitations keep me from learning. Dr. Ralph Tanner taught me proper culturing techniques and made sure I had the appropriate equipment to carry out my experiments. I am very grateful that I was able to learn so much from Dr. Tanner while being a capstone teaching assistant. Additionally, I'm very grateful to have been able to spend a summer learning about Dr. Christina Warinner's calculus work. Thank you for being so supportive and available to chat about experiment logistics or provide a pep talk. And I want to thank Dr. Bradley Stevenson for being consistently being available to answer my questions and providing guidance throughout my graduate career.

To Dr. Raul Tito and Dr. Alexandra Obregon-Tito: Raul, you laid down the foundation for my lab skills and it was your training that enabled my seamless transition

iv

into graduate school. Ale, you taught me to be more assertive and gave me an example I hope to follow for years to come.

I thank my fantastic lab mates, Rita Austin, Dave Jacobson, Dr. Allison Mann, Justin Lund, Mian Li, Liz Saavadra, Dr. Lauren Cleeland, Richard Hagen, and Christine Woelfel-Monsivais for their constant source of support and encouragement either through a lab crisis, or exciting moments throughout my graduate school years. I am especially indebted to Dave Jacobson and Dr. Allison Mann for their guidance and advice on bioinformatics and for teaching me how to use R.

I also want to thank Dr. Stephanie Schnorr, Dr. Cara Monroe, Dr. Tanvi Honap, and Dr. Courtney Hoffman, and Elizabeth Young for their guidance with experiments and professional development advice.

Thank you to my wonderful undergraduate students, Jaycie Thaemert, Shaylin Daji, and Sara Alexander. Working with you on your projects was one of the most rewarding experiences that I had as a graduate student.

Finally, thank you to my family. To my parents, who have always loved me unconditionally and whose good example have taught me to work hard for the things that I aspire to achieve. Thank you, Mom, for the liters of coffee and bowls of ramen noodes that kept me awake and well-fed while I wrote at night and for making sure I did not forget to eat when I was wrapped up in lab work. Thank you, Daddy for the therapy sessions when I needed to hear words of encouragement and making sure I had all the comfort food I needed. To my Puppa, whose curious mind I have inherited, and who would have loved being part of my graduate experience by sitting with me in the lab if he was still with us. To my Mummy, for teaching me that patience is a virtue and that

v

good luck will find those who are truly dedicated. And to my brother, Akash. A sister could not ask for a more supportive younger sibling—who has been more of an older brother as I've gone through graduate school—and who gives me a gentle nudge when I need a little push in the right direction.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgementsiv
Table of Contentsvii
List of Tablesxi
List of Figuresxii
Abstractxiv
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Human Gastrointestinal Tract1
1.0 Diversity and Taxonomy1
1.1 Historical Perspective for Studying Gut Microbiota2
1.2 Current Approaches to Gut Microbiome Studies
References
Chapter 2: Recovery of Novel Taxa Belonging to the Peptoniphilaceae family from a
Fecal Sample of a Traditional Peruvian Community Member10
Abstract
2.0 Introduction
2.1 Materials & Methods
2.1.1 Fecal Sample Collection
2.1.2 Enrichment Components
2.1.3 DNA Isolation and 16S rRNA Gene Sequencing of Recovered Isolates14
2.1.4 Phylogenetic Analysis of Recovered Isolates via 16S rRNA Gene Sequencing
2.1.5 Polyphasic Approaches to Characterizing Novel Taxa15
2.1.6 Morphological, Physiological, and Biochemical Characterization17

Fatty acids	18
Fatty Acid Methyl Ester (FAME) Identification	20
Determination of Peptidoglycan Structure & Diagnostic Diamino Acid	21
Determination of Polar Lipids	22
Determination of G+C Content	23
Preservation of Novel Isolates in Culture Collection Depositions	24
2.2 Results & Discussion	24
2.2.1 Isolates Recovered from Xylan Enrichment	24
2.2.2 Phylogenetic Analysis of Novel Taxa	27
Justification of Delineation of Novel Taxa Within Peptoniphilaceae	27
2.2.3 Formal Description of <i>E. peruensis</i> gen. nov. sp. nov	32
2.2.4 Formal Description of <i>C. saccharovorans</i> (M6.X9 ^T)	35
2.2.5 Formal Description of <i>P. catoniae</i> (M6.X2D ^T)	38
2.3 Conclusion & Future Directions	45
References	46
Chapter 3: Genome Sequencing and Annotation of Ezakiella peruensis, Citroniella	
saccharovorans, and Peptoniphilus catoniae	54
Abstract	55
3.0 Introduction	56
3.1 Materials & Methods	58
3.1.1 Construction of Shotgun Libraries	58
3.1.2 Data Analysis & Processing	58
3.1.3 Checks for Genome Completeness & Contamination	59

3.1.4 Gene Prediction	60
3.1.5 Gene Annotation	60
3.1.6 ANI, AAI, and UBCG Metrics	61
3.2 Results & Discussion	63
3.2.1 Genome Descriptions	63
3.2.2 Gene Prediction & Annotation	67
3.2.3 ANI, AAI, and UBCG Analysis	70
3.2.4 Examination of Metabolic Pathways	75
3.3 Concluding Remarks & Future Investigations	77
References	78
Chapter 4: High-Throughput Screening for Viable Bacteria In Fecal Material Usin	ıg
Propidium Monoazide	80
Abstract	81
4.0 Introduction	82
4.1 Materials & Methods	85
4.1.1 Samples Used for Optimization	85
Pure Bacterial Cultures	85
Human Fecal Samples	85
4.1.2 Treatment Conditions	85
Pure Bacterial Cultures & Human Fecal Samples	85
4.1.3 DNA Extraction & qPCR	86
4.1.4 Amplicon Library Preparation & Sequencing	86
4.1.5 Read Filtering & OTU Picking	87

4.2 Results & Discussion
4.2.1 Differential Cell Lysis Effects on PMA Treatments
4.2.2 Live/Dead Characterization of Matses Fecal Samples Using PMA Treatment
Observations in Phylum Level Diversity90
Differences in Relative Abundance of Discriminant Genera92
Alpha & Phylogenetic Diversity of Human Fecal Samples Treated With &
Without PMA94
References

List of Tables

Table 1: Accession Numbers for Deposits into Culture Collections and GenBank25
Table 2: Cultured Representatives from Xylan Enrichment. Taxa designated by
bold/underlining are those described in this chapter. Those in bold are novel taxa to be
characterized in future work
Table 3: Fatty acid profiles of isolate M6.X2 ^T , M6.X9 ^T , and M6.X2D ^T and close
relatives. (>10%) are shown in bold, values below 1% are not shown40
Table 4: APIRapid ID 32A Results of Distinguishing Characteristics Comparing
M6.X2 ^T , M6.X9 ^T , and M6.X2D ^T 41
Table 5: BIOLOG Results of Distinguishing Characteristics Comparing M6.X2 ^T ,
M6.X9 ^T , and M6.X2D ^T 42
Table 6: Morphological, biochemical and chemotaxonomic properties of related genera
in the <i>Peptoniphilus</i> genus43
Table 7: Morphological, biochemical and chemotaxonomic properties of related genera
in the <i>Peptoniphilaceae</i> family44
Table 8: Genomic Information for <i>Ezakiella peruensis</i> , <i>Citroniella saccharovorans</i> , and
Peptoniphilus catoniae65
Table 9: Ortho ANI Values for P. catoniae against Peptoniphilus
Table 10: Ortho ANI Values for members in the <i>Peptoniphilaceae</i> Family71
Table 11: AAI Values of E. peruensis, P. catoniae, and C. saccharovorans against
nearest neighbors
Table 12: Ct values of E. coli, S. epidermidis, and B. subtilis upon exposure to PMA
with ethanol and autoclaye killing methods $ACT(Ct_{complexy}) = Ct_{complexy}(0.044)$ 88

List of Figures

Figure 1: Phylogenetic Diversity of Tambo de Mora Community Members Based on	
16S rRNA gene sequencing; TM=Tambo de Mora12	2
Figure 2: Road Map for the Description of a Novel Bacterium	6
Figure 3: Example of API Test Cupule Interpretation	8
Figure 4: Phospholipids contain a hydrophobic head and hydrophobic tails	0
Figure 5: A). Examples of variations in the third position of the stem peptide (diagnostic	с
diamino acid) and B). interpeptide bridge22	2
Figure 6: Phylogenetic Placement of Isolates M6.X2 ^T , M6.X2D ^T , and M6.X9 ^T Within	
the <i>Peptoniphilaceae</i> Family Using the Neighbor Joining Treeing Method3	1
Figure 7: Total Polar Lipid Profile for M6.X2 ^T	4
Figure 8: Total Polar Lipid Profile for M6.X9 ^T	7
Figure 9: The number bacterial and archaeal genomes submitted to NCBI between	
1995-2017	7
Figure 10: Depth of Coverage for Novel Taxa A). E. peruensis, B). P. catoniae, C). C.	
saccharovorans	6
Figure 11: Breakdown of Open Reading Frames (ORFs) By Functional Categories as	
provided by RAST's Seed Viewer	9
Figure 12: Phylogenomic tree inferred using a concatenated alignment of 92 core genes	1
constructed using FastTree v 2.1.10. Values on the branches support Gene Support	
Index (GSI). Quotes represent an invalidly published name74	4

Figure 13: Neighbor-joining phylogenomic tree constructed from concatenated
alignment of 92 core genes using MEGA. Bootstrap analysis was carried out using 1000
replications; percentage values are provided at branching points75
Figure 14: Mechanism of Action for PMA83
Figure 15: Calculated CFUs for positive controls. TNTC indicates "too numerous to
count." Whole numbers represent the number of colonies
Figure 16: Collective Ct values for Matses fecal samples pre and post PMA treatment 89
Figure 17: Relative abundance of Bacteria & Archaea for each sample, pre and post
PMA treatment
Figure 18: Boxplots showing specific differences in the relative abundance of
discriminant phyla between Pre & Post PMA treatments
Figure 19: Alpha Diversity metrics (A & B), Berger Parker index to examine the
proportional abundance of the most abundant OTUs. Unifrac distance matrices (D & E).

Abstract

The human gastrointestinal (GI) tract is an ecosystem that is home to a plethora of bacteria, archaea, microeukaryotes, and viruses, collectively termed the "gut microbiota" or "microbiome" when referring to the genetic material of the microbiota. In order to better characterize global gut microbial diversity, non-industrialized population groups with distinctive lifestyles and diets should be included in gut microbiome studies. The microbial diversity of a traditional Peruvian community was explored using both culture dependent and independent approaches. First, an enrichment of a fecal sample from a community member was prepared using xylan as the primary substrate. Amongst the recovered isolates, two novel genera and one novel species belonging to the Peptoniphilaceae family, were identified and named as Ezakiella peruensis, Citroniella saachavorans, and Peptoniphilus catoniae. Second, the genomes of these novel bacteria were assembled and analyzed to examine the physiological potential of four phenotypic traits commonly used to discriminate these taxa from other members in the *Peptoniphilaceae* family. Finally, the use of Propidium Monoazide (PMA), was applied to human fecal samples for its ability to neutralize DNA from compromised bacterial cells, allowing for amplification of only DNA belonging to viable bacteria during downstream applications. While the proportion of live cells in each sample varied, PMA treatment did not significantly reduce microbial community richness and phylogenetic diversity. However, differences in the relative abundance of gut microbes, Faecalibacterium, Holdemanella, Catenibacterium, Dorea, and Senegalemassilia were observed.

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Human Gastrointestinal Tract

1.0 Diversity and Taxonomy

The human gastrointestinal (GI) tract is an ecosystem that is home to a plethora of bacteria, archaea, microeukaryotes, and viruses, collectively termed the "gut microbiota" (1). The number of microbes that inhabit the human gut has been estimated to exceed 100 trillion with a ratio between 1:1 and 1:20 bacterial to human cells (2). The GI tract is a complex ecosystem with cell densities ranging from $10^2 - 10^3$ cells/g in the proximal ileum and jejunum, to 10^{11} cells/g in the ascending colon (3). Microbial cell densities in the human gut are dependent upon chemical, nutritional, and immunological gradients along sections of the GI tract. For example, the small intestine is acidic with higher levels of oxygen than the large intestine, and contains antimicrobial peptides and bile acids, allowing for the relative abundance of facultative anaerobes such as members of the families Lactobacillaceae (Firmicutes) and Enterobacteriaceae (Proteobacteria) (4). In contrast, the microbial community in the large intestine is enriched in bacterial taxa belonging to *Bacteroidaceae*, Prevotellaceae, Rikenellaceae (Bacteroidetes), Clostridiaceae, Lachnospiraceae, Ruminococcaceae (Firmicutes), and Verrucomicrobiaceae (Verrucomicrobia) (4-6).

Multiple factors have been identified as impacting microbial community structure including diet (7-12), antibiotic use (13-15), different modes of birth (16, 17) and exposure to external microbial agents (18, 19). Despite these variations in community structure, *Bacteroides, Clostridium, Collinsella, Dorea, Eubacterium*, and *Roseburia*, are consistently observed in the human gut (20-23).

Gut microbiota have co-evolved with their human hosts to form complex mutualistic relationships (24). For example, degradation of dietary plant-derived polysaccharides (pectin, cellulose, hemicellulose and resistant starches) are driven by several 'keystone' species (those species upon which other species rely on for substrate degradation) to stabilize the gut ecosystem within the families *Bacteroidaceae*, Lachnospiraceae, and Ruminococcaceae. The byproducts resulting from these processes are readily utilized for energy by both microbial and human cells. Furthermore, microbial degradation of these substrates contribute to the production of short chain fatty acids (SCFAs) such as butyrate, acetate, succinate, propionate, and lactate (3), serving as an energy source for the host's colonic epithelial cells, playing a role in lipogenesis, and modulating the host immune system (3, 25). In addition to aiding in digestion, gut microbiota such as Bifidobacterium and Lactobacilli can contribute to vitamin synthesis (26). Only by studying the contributions and interactions of microbes with their human hosts can links be established between the microbiome and varying health and disease states, including immune/inflammatory responses.

1.1 Historical Perspective for Studying Gut Microbiota

Investigations of gut microbiota (collection of bacteria, archaea and eukarya) began in the late 1800s with the isolation of *Escherichia coli* from infant fecal samples (27, 28). Subsequent studies resulted in the recovery of key gastrointestinal bacterial groups including *Bacillus, Bacteroides*, and *Bifidobacterium* (29-31) with the latter two being reported as relatively more abundant taxa in the human gut (27). Methods for the isolation of anaerobic bacteria from mammalian sources were pioneered within ruminants and then applied to the isolation of individual microorganisms from the

human gut (32). This resulted in a landmark study by Holdeman & Moore in 1974, greatly expanded knowledge on dominant bacterial genera in the GI tract by describing previously unknown groups of *Bacteroides*, *Clostridium*, *Eubacterium*, *Veillonella*, *Ruminococcus*, *Bifidobacterium*, *Fusobacterium*, *Lactobacillus*, *Peptostreptococcus*, and *Peptococcus* (33, 34). However, a key challenge to these early studies was the lack of high throughput approaches to properly characterize all recovered bacteria using biochemical, phenotypical, and morphological assays (35-37).

These limitations were overcome by the implementation of the 16S rRNA gene as a molecular marker; a concept first introduced by Carl Woese and colleagues (38, 39). The 16S rRNA gene is approximately 1,542 base pairs (bp) long but can vary substantially across different taxonomic groups due to single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) and insertions/deletions within segments of the gene known as hyper-variable regions (1). These hyper-variable sites are bound by highly conserved regions, which serve as binding sites for universal primers, making the 16S rRNA gene an ideal marker to establish evolutionary relationships between organisms, and to distinguish microbial taxa at various phylogenetic levels (40). Recent developments in Next Generation Sequencing (NGS) have allowed for rapid identification of the majority of bacteria and archaea present in an environmental sample (1, 41-43). A limitation of using the 16S rRNA gene for molecular studies is the inability to detect viruses.

1.2 Current Approaches to Gut Microbiome Studies

The National Institutes of Health (NIH) launched the Human Microbiome Project (HMP) in 2008 with the stated objective to characterize the microbiome of 300 healthy individuals from the USA in order to determine if there was a core healthy

microbiome (50). High-throughput 16S rRNA gene sequencing data from archaea and bacteria were generated from a variety of body sites including the oral cavity, skin, distal GI, and urogenital system (50). In tandem with data from the Metagenomics of the Human Intestinal Tract consortium (MetaHIT), a comprehensive view of human-associated microorganisms is now available (51, 52). Collectively, these studies have identified 2,172 microbial species inhabiting the human body, of which 386 are strict anaerobes (51).

The term "culturomics" was coined by Lagier and colleagues who have described a large number of novel organisms recovered from the human GI (53, 54). Briefly, samples are divided into multiple culture conditions to target taxa of interest. Bacteria were isolated in pure cultures and then rapidly screened by comparing the crude extract of total cellular proteins to a database using a mass spectrometer (for example, MALDI-TOF-MS) (55, 56). Those deemed to be novel are then subjected to screening in a 16S rRNA gene database such as EzTaxon (57) using BLAST (58).

Alongside the recovery of taxa to establish "who's there" using 16S rRNA gene profiles, determining the function of individual microorganisms via the implementation of NGS methods is now becoming common. These studies are now gaining importance in helping to understand host-microbe and microbe-microbe interactions in human health and disease states (59). One important question raised over the past decade is whether or not a core set of microbial species are shared between all humans. An important consideration into the investigation of this core-microbiome is the inclusion of individuals from non-industrial, traditional societies.

This dissertation explores microbial diversity using both culture dependent and independent approaches within the human GI of a traditional Peruvian community. In chapter 2, novel taxa within the *Peptoniphilaceae* family were recovered from an enrichment using Xylan, a substrate commonly present in the diet of these individuals. Using a polyphasic approach, three bacteria were taxonomically assigned into two novel genera (*Ezakiella & Citroniella*) and a novel species in the *Peptoniphilus* genus. In chapter 3, the respective genomes of these taxa were assembled, and phylogenetic trees constructed using nearest neighbors to further justify relationships. Data from these analyses suggest the reclassification of *Peptoniphilus catoniae* into a novel genus. In chapter 4, a photoreactive dye Propidium monoazide (PMA) was applied to human fecal samples and 16S rRNA gene libraries generated to discern only viable taxa in human fecal samples. These analyses suggest while no differences in species richness and phylogenetic diversity were observed, there was a shift in species evenness in samples treated with PMA.

References

- 1. **Thursby E, Juge N.** 2017. Introduction to the human gut microbiota. Biochem J **474**:1823-1836.
- 2. Sender R, Fuchs S, Milo R. 2016. Revised Estimates for the Number of Human and Bacteria Cells in the Body. PLoS Biol 14:e1002533.
- 3. Neish AS. 2009. Microbes in gastrointestinal health and disease. Gastroenterology 136:65-80.
- 4. **Donaldson GP, Lee SM, Mazmanian SK.** 2016. Gut biogeography of the bacterial microbiota. Nat Rev Microbiol **14:**20-32.
- 5. **Dethlefsen L, McFall-Ngai M, Relman DA.** 2007. An ecological and evolutionary perspective on human-microbe mutualism and disease. Nature **449:**811-818.
- 6. **Backhed F, Ley RE, Sonnenburg JL, Peterson DA, Gordon JI.** 2005. Hostbacterial mutualism in the human intestine. Science **307:**1915-1920.
- 7. **McElroy KG, Chung SY, Regan M.** 2017. CE: Health and the Human Microbiome: A Primer for Nurses. Am J Nurs **117:**24-30.
- 8. **Hooper LV, Bry L, Falk PG, Gordon JI.** 1998. Host-microbial symbiosis in the mammalian intestine: exploring an internal ecosystem. Bioessays **20:**336-343.
- 9. Ze X, Duncan SH, Louis P, Flint HJ. 2012. Ruminococcus bromii is a keystone species for the degradation of resistant starch in the human colon. ISME J 6:1535-1543.
- 10. **De Filippo C, Cavalieri D, Di Paola M, Ramazzotti M, Poullet JB, Massart S, Collini S, Pieraccini G, Lionetti P.** 2010. Impact of diet in shaping gut microbiota revealed by a comparative study in children from Europe and rural Africa. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **107**:14691-14696.
- 11. **Trompette A, Gollwitzer ES, Yadava K, Sichelstiel AK, Sprenger N, Ngom-Bru C, Blanchard C, Junt T, Nicod LP, Harris NL, Marsland BJ.** 2014. Gut microbiota metabolism of dietary fiber influences allergic airway disease and hematopoiesis. Nat Med **20:**159-166.
- 12. Koenig JE, Spor A, Scalfone N, Fricker AD, Stombaugh J, Knight R, Angenent LT, Ley RE. 2011. Succession of microbial consortia in the developing infant gut microbiome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **108 Suppl** 1:4578-4585.
- Martin FP, Sprenger N, Montoliu I, Rezzi S, Kochhar S, Nicholson JK. 2010. Dietary modulation of gut functional ecology studied by fecal metabonomics. J Proteome Res 9:5284-5295.
- 14. **Turnbaugh PJ, Ridaura VK, Faith JJ, Rey FE, Knight R, Gordon JI.** 2009. The effect of diet on the human gut microbiome: a metagenomic analysis in humanized gnotobiotic mice. Sci Transl Med **1:**6ra14.
- Turnbaugh PJ, Ley RE, Mahowald MA, Magrini V, Mardis ER, Gordon JI. 2006. An obesity-associated gut microbiome with increased capacity for energy harvest. Nature 444:1027-1031.
- 16. Raymond F, Ouameur AA, Deraspe M, Iqbal N, Gingras H, Dridi B, Leprohon P, Plante PL, Giroux R, Berube E, Frenette J, Boudreau DK, Simard JL, Chabot I, Domingo MC, Trottier S, Boissinot M, Huletsky A,

Roy PH, Ouellette M, Bergeron MG, Corbeil J. 2016. The initial state of the human gut microbiome determines its reshaping by antibiotics. ISME J **10**:707-720.

- 17. **Maurice CF, Haiser HJ, Turnbaugh PJ.** 2013. Xenobiotics shape the physiology and gene expression of the active human gut microbiome. Cell **152:**39-50.
- Cho I, Yamanishi S, Cox L, Methe BA, Zavadil J, Li K, Gao Z, Mahana D, Raju K, Teitler I, Li H, Alekseyenko AV, Blaser MJ. 2012. Antibiotics in early life alter the murine colonic microbiome and adiposity. Nature 488:621-626.
- 19. **Dominguez-Bello MG, Blaser MJ, Ley RE, Knight R.** 2011. Development of the human gastrointestinal microbiota and insights from high-throughput sequencing. Gastroenterology **140**:1713-1719.
- 20. Dominguez-Bello MG, Costello EK, Contreras M, Magris M, Hidalgo G, Fierer N, Knight R. 2010. Delivery mode shapes the acquisition and structure of the initial microbiota across multiple body habitats in newborns. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:11971-11975.
- 21. Fujimura KE, Demoor T, Rauch M, Faruqi AA, Jang S, Johnson CC, Boushey HA, Zoratti E, Ownby D, Lukacs NW, Lynch SV. 2014. House dust exposure mediates gut microbiome Lactobacillus enrichment and airway immune defense against allergens and virus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111:805-810.
- 22. Fujimura KE, Sitarik AR, Havstad S, Lin DL, Levan S, Fadrosh D, Panzer AR, LaMere B, Rackaityte E, Lukacs NW, Wegienka G, Boushey HA, Ownby DR, Zoratti EM, Levin AM, Johnson CC, Lynch SV. 2016. Neonatal gut microbiota associates with childhood multisensitized atopy and T cell differentiation. Nat Med 22:1187-1191.
- 23. Goodrich JK, Waters JL, Poole AC, Sutter JL, Koren O, Blekhman R, Beaumont M, Van Treuren W, Knight R, Bell JT, Spector TD, Clark AG, Ley RE. 2014. Human genetics shape the gut microbiome. Cell **159**:789-799.
- 24. **Prevot AR.** 1938. Etudes de sytematique bacterienne III. Invalidite du genre Bacteroides Castellani et Chambersdemembrement et reclassification. Ann Inst Pasteur Paris **60:**285-307.
- 25. Bryant MP, Small N, Bouma C, Chu H. 1958. Bacteroides ruminicola n. sp. and Succinimonas amylolytica; the new genus and species; species of succinic acid-producing anaerobic bacteria of the bovine rumen. J Bacteriol 76:15-23.
- 26. **Hungate RE.** 1969. Chapter IV A Roll Tube Method for Cultivation of Strict Anaerobes, p 117-132. *In* Norris JR, Ribbons DW (ed), Methods in Microbiology, vol 3. Academic Press.
- 27. **Moore WE, Holdeman LV.** 1974. Human fecal flora: the normal flora of 20 Japanese-Hawaiians. Appl Microbiol **27:**961-979.
- 28. **Moore Wec, Johnson Jl, Holdeman LV.** 1976. Emendation of Bacteroidaceae and Butyrivibrio and Descriptions of Desulfomonas gen. nov. and Ten New Species in the Genera Desulfomonas, Butyrivibrio, Eubacterium, Clostridium, and Ruminococcus. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology **26**:238-252.

- 29. **Cato Ep, Holdeman LV, Moore Wec.** 1979. Proposal of Neotype Strains for Seven Non-Saccharolytic Bacteroides Species. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology **29**:427-434.
- 30. **Holdeman LV, Moore WEC.** 1975. Anaerobe Laboratory Manual. Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, Anaerobe Laboratory.
- 31. **Holdeman LV, Good IJ, Moore WE.** 1976. Human fecal flora: variation in bacterial composition within individuals and a possible effect of emotional stress. Appl Environ Microbiol **31**:359-375.
- 32. **Tindall BJ, Rossello-Mora R, Busse HJ, Ludwig W, Kampfer P.** 2010. Notes on the characterization of prokaryote strains for taxonomic purposes. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **60**:249-266.
- 33. Gevers D, Cohan FM, Lawrence JG, Spratt BG, Coenye T, Feil EJ,
 Stackebrandt E, Van de Peer Y, Vandamme P, Thompson FL, Swings J.
 2005. Opinion: Re-evaluating prokaryotic species. Nat Rev Microbiol 3:733-739.
- 34. **Woese CR, Fox GE.** 1977. Phylogenetic structure of the prokaryotic domain: the primary kingdoms. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **74**:5088-5090.
- FOX GE, PECHMAN KR, WOESE CR. 1977. Comparative Cataloging of 16S Ribosomal Ribonucleic Acid: Molecular Approach to Procaryotic Systematics. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology 27:44-57.
- 36. Namsolleck P, Thiel R, Lawson P, Holmstrøm K, Rajilic M, Vaughan EE, Rigottier-Gois L, Collins MD, de Vos WM, Blaut M. 2004. Molecular methods for the analysis of gut microbiota. Microbial Ecology in Health and Disease 16:71-85.
- Amann RI, Ludwig W, Schleifer KH. 1995. Phylogenetic identification and in situ detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. Microbiol Rev 59:143-169.
- 38. **Curtis TP, Sloan WT, Scannell JW.** 2002. Estimating prokaryotic diversity and its limits. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **99:**10494-10499.
- 39. Whitman WB, Coleman DC, Wiebe WJ. 1998. Prokaryotes: the unseen majority. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **95**:6578-6583.
- 40. Rinke C, Schwientek P, Sczyrba A, Ivanova NN, Anderson IJ, Cheng J-F, Darling A, Malfatti S, Swan BK, Gies EA, Dodsworth JA, Hedlund BP, Tsiamis G, Sievert SM, Liu W-T, Eisen JA, Hallam SJ, Kyrpides NC, Stepanauskas R, Rubin EM, Hugenholtz P, Woyke T. 2013. Insights into the phylogeny and coding potential of microbial dark matter. Nature 499:431.
- 41. Group NHW, Peterson J, Garges S, Giovanni M, McInnes P, Wang L, Schloss JA, Bonazzi V, McEwen JE, Wetterstrand KA, Deal C, Baker CC, Di Francesco V, Howcroft TK, Karp RW, Lunsford RD, Wellington CR, Belachew T, Wright M, Giblin C, David H, Mills M, Salomon R, Mullins C, Akolkar B, Begg L, Davis C, Grandison L, Humble M, Khalsa J, Little AR, Peavy H, Pontzer C, Portnoy M, Sayre MH, Starke-Reed P, Zakhari S, Read J, Watson B, Guyer M. 2009. The NIH Human Microbiome Project. Genome Res 19:2317-2323.

- 42. **Hugon P, Dufour JC, Colson P, Fournier PE, Sallah K, Raoult D.** 2015. A comprehensive repertoire of prokaryotic species identified in human beings. Lancet Infect Dis **15**:1211-1219.
- 43. Li J, Jia H, Cai X, Zhong H, Feng Q, Sunagawa S, Arumugam M, Kultima JR, Prifti E, Nielsen T, Juncker AS, Manichanh C, Chen B, Zhang W, Levenez F, Wang J, Xu X, Xiao L, Liang S, Zhang D, Zhang Z, Chen W, Zhao H, Al-Aama JY, Edris S, Yang H, Wang J, Hansen T, Nielsen HB, Brunak S, Kristiansen K, Guarner F, Pedersen O, Dore J, Ehrlich SD, Meta HITC, Bork P, Wang J, Meta HITC. 2014. An integrated catalog of reference genes in the human gut microbiome. Nat Biotechnol 32:834-841.
- Lagier JC, Armougom F, Million M, Hugon P, Pagnier I, Robert C, Bittar F, Fournous G, Gimenez G, Maraninchi M, Trape JF, Koonin EV, La Scola B, Raoult D. 2012. Microbial culturomics: paradigm shift in the human gut microbiome study. Clin Microbiol Infect 18:1185-1193.
- 45. **Lagier JC, Hugon P, Khelaifia S, Fournier PE, La Scola B, Raoult D.** 2015. The rebirth of culture in microbiology through the example of culturomics to study human gut microbiota. Clin Microbiol Rev **28**:237-264.
- 46. Seng P, Drancourt M, Gouriet F, La Scola B, Fournier PE, Rolain JM, Raoult D. 2009. Ongoing revolution in bacteriology: routine identification of bacteria by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Clin Infect Dis **49**:543-551.
- 47. Blum HE. 2017. The human microbiome. Adv Med Sci 62:414-420.

Chapter 2: Recovery of Novel Taxa Belonging to the *Peptoniphilaceae* family from a Fecal Sample of a Traditional Peruvian Community Member¹

¹ Portions of this dissertation have been published as the following articles in peer-reviewed journals:

Ezakiella peruensis gen. nov., sp. nov. isolated from human fecal sample from a coastal traditional community in Peru. Anaerobe, April 2015 32C: 43-48.

Peptoniphilus catoniae sp. nov. isolated from human fecal sample from a coastal traditional community in Peru. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol, May 2016 66: 2019-2024.

Citroniella saccharovorans gen nov. sp. nov. isolated from human fecal sample from a coastal traditional community in Peru. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol, (In revision)

Abstract

The fundamental goal of cultivation-based studies is to recover organisms in pure culture. Methods used to describe microorganisms includes the determination of physiological, morphological, chemotaxonomic, and genetic properties. An enrichment of a fecal sample belonging to a member from a traditional Peruvian community was prepared using Xylan as the primary substrate. Amongst the recovered isolates, novel taxa belonging to the *Peptoniphilaceae* family were identified and given strain names as: M6.X2^T, M6.X9^T, and M6.X2D^T. Analysis based on 16S rRNA gene sequencing demonstrated that two isolates (M6.X2^T and M6.X9^T) were phylogenetically distinct from other taxa in the family *Peptoniphilaceae* prompting the characterization of two new genera (*Ezakiella peruensis* and *Citroniella saachavorans*). The third isolate M6.X2D^T was taxonomically placed within the genus *Peptoniphilus* but revealed no particular relationship with any other species demonstrating less than 90% 16S rRNA gene sequence similarity with all members of the genus, resulting in the designation *Peptoniphilus catoniae*.

2.0 Introduction

The characterization of the human gut microbiome using 16S rRNA gene surveys has demonstrated that while these studies have predominantly focused on populations from urbanized societies (20, 60-64). It is acknowledged by the literature that non-industrialized population groups with distinctive lifestyles and diets should be included to (65-69) better characterize global gut microbial diversity. Due to a presence



Figure 1: Phylogenetic Diversity of Tambo de Mora Community Members Based on 16S rRNA gene sequencing; TM=Tambo de Mora.

of *Treponema* and higher abundance of *Prevotella* in rural gut communities compared to urbanized societies, there has been a renewed interest in applying cultivation-based strategies to recover microorganisms.

Preliminary data employing molecular methods to characterize traditional populations from Peru (Matses (66) and Tambo de Mora (**Figure 1**) (unpublished (70)) suggest that members of the phylum Firmicutes comprised a large proportion of the fecal microbiome. In this study, a cultivation–based approach using an enrichment with Xylan was used to examine microbial diversity of a fecal sample (TM06). In addition to known xylanolytic bacteria, several isolates belonging to the Gram-stain Positive Anaerobic Cocci (GPAC) group were recovered. Three were determined to be novel based on 16S rRNA gene similarities to nearest neighbors. A polyphasic approach was used to further characterize these novel taxa for proper taxonomic assignment.

2.1 Materials & Methods

2.1.1 Fecal Sample Collection

Samples (n=18) were collected from a traditional Peruvian community in Ica, Peru in the district of Tambo de Mora. The diet of community members consists of a high proportion of fish, fruits, and vegetables including corn, beans, cereal grains, chickpeas, rice, potatoes, and fried food (prepared at home). The community is agriculturally based where members raise chickens and ducks.

A sampling protocol was prepared by the Lawson Microbial Systematics Laboratory (Norman, Oklahoma) where members of the Peruvian team were trained in sample collection and processing as follows: freshly voided fecal samples were deposited into disposable plastic containers and immediately processed anaerobically in three separate methods; solid fecal samples were collected in microcentrifuge tubes, inoculated into pre-reduced anaerobically sterile transport media (PRAS) (Anaerobe Systems), and a fecal slurry prepared in anaerobic transport media with 20% glycerol; all samples were then transported in anaerobic jars with a 100% nitrogen headspace and kept on ice until they arrived at the Lawson Microbial Systematics Laboratory.

2.1.2 Enrichment Components

Medium two (71) was anaerobically prepared with the recipe modified to include xylan as the sole sugar source as follows (per 100 ml distilled water): Casitone (1.0 g), yeast extract (0.25 g), minerals solution (A) (15 ml), minerals solution (B) (15 ml), clarified sterile rumen fluid (20 ml), resazurin (0.0001 g), sodium lactate (70% w/v) (1.0 g), xylan (0.2 g), cysteine HCl (0.05 g), sodium bicarbonate (0.4 g), distilled water (to 100 ml). Minerals solution (A) contains (per 1000 ml), K₂HPO₄ (3.0 g). Minerals solution (B) contains (per 1000 ml), KH₂PO₄ (3.0 g), (NH₄)₂SO₄ (6.0 g), NaCl (6.0 g), MgSO₄*7H₂O (0.6 g), CaCl₂ (0.6 g). The 50 ml medium was inoculated with 0.1 ml of fecal slurry and incubated for 14 days at 37°C with a gas mix of 5% hydrogen, 10% carbon dioxide, and 85% nitrogen pressurized at 20 psi. After incubation, a sample of the enrichment was inoculated onto Medium two plus 1.5% agar. Isolates were then sub-cultured onto BD BactoTM Brain Heart Infusion agar (Sparks, MD, USA) supplemented with 5% defibrinated sheep's blood until pure colonies were obtained. Isolates were incubated anaerobically with a gas mix of 5% hydrogen, 10% carbon dioxide, and 85% nitrogen at 37°C.

2.1.3 DNA Isolation and 16S rRNA Gene Sequencing of Recovered Isolates

DNA was extracted from individual colonies using the UltraClean Microbial DNA Isolation Kit (MoBio Laboratories, Inc.) following manufacturer's instructions. Universal primers 8F (5'-AGAGTTTGATCCTGGCTCAG) (72) and 1492R (5' GGTTACCTTGTTACGACTT) were used to amplify regions V1-V9 of the 16S rRNA gene (73). The resulting amplicon was purified (Exo-SapIT, USB Corporation) and sequenced (Big Dye Terminator v 3.1, model 3100 Avant, Applied Biosystems).

2.1.4 Phylogenetic Analysis of Recovered Isolates via 16S rRNA Gene Sequencing

Bidirectional sequencing allowed for ~1400 bp of the 16S rRNA gene to be sequenced for each isolate. Sequences were manually curated against the respective chromatograms and concatenated using Sequencher 5.4 (Gene Code Corporation) (74). Recovered sequences were tested for chimeras using USearch v8.0. (75). The closest known relatives of all isolates were determined by performing BLAST searches of their 16S rRNA gene sequence against the EzTaxon database (http://eztaxone.ezbiocloud.net) (57). The 16S rRNA gene sequences for nearest neighbors were then retrieved from the database, aligned, and trimmed (ClustalW (76)). A neighbor-joining phylogenetic tree was constructed using MEGA (Kimura two-parameter model, 1000 bootstrap replicates) (77).

2.1.5 Polyphasic Approaches to Characterizing Novel Taxa

Currently, a polyphasic approach is required for justifying the description of a novel bacterium (78). Before the routine use of 16S rRNA gene sequencing, isolates underwent time-consuming and labor-intensive methods to determine an exhaustive list of phenotypic and biochemical traits. However, the application of 16S rRNA gene sequencing and phylogenetic analysis allows for isolates to be first screened, and preliminary taxonomic classifications to be assigned.

For nearest relatives, literature searches can help determine the appropriate physiological, biochemical, and chemotaxonomic methods to be applied to each individual taxon (

Figure 2). These criteria will vary depending on the taxonomic group the novel bacterium is assigned to and must include methods that have been published and described for individual taxa. For example, members of the *Corynebacterineae* family require mycolic acid analysis, while polyamine distribution can serve as a discriminatory chemotaxonomic marker (78) for *Proteobacteria* and *Cyanobacteria*.



Figure 2: Road Map for the Description of a Novel Bacterium. Modified from Taxonomy of Prokaryotes (79).

2.1.6 Morphological, Physiological, and Biochemical Characterization

Cells were examined with an Olympus CX41 microscope using phase contrast

1000X magnification. Additional physiological characteristics included (under

anaerobic conditions): temperature growth ranges (4-60 °C, in increments of ~5 °C) and

pH values (5.0-9.5, in increments of 0.5 pH units). Salt tolerance was examined using different concentrations of NaCl (0.0-0.5 % (w/v), and 1.0-9.0% (w/v), in increments of 1.0%). Optimum growth conditions were determined by monitoring the optical density (OD) using a spectrophotometer at 600 nm (Spectronic20D, Milton Roy, DE). An increase in OD >0.1 was considered an indicator of growth. All tests were performed in duplicate.

Metabolic end products were determined from cultures grown under anaerobic conditions in Peptone-Yeast-Glucose (PYG) broth (37°C, pH). Sample analyses were carried out in duplicate on an Aminex HPX-87H organic acid analysis column (Bio-Rad), using ion-exclusion HPLC with 0.015 HCl running buffer at a flow rate of 0.9 mL/min. Retention times and peak areas of fermentation products were compared to standards of acetate, butyrate, lactate, methyl-succinate, formate, and propionate.

API test strips (BioMérieux) involves the use of miniaturized enzymatic tests in the form of cupules containing dehydrated substrates to identify the enzymatic activity or the fermentation of sugars by the inoculated microbes. Upon incubation, color changes are observed or revealed by the addition of manufacturer provided reagents, thereby demonstrating enzymatic activity of the substrate of interest. Numerical profiles are then generated from the test results (**Figure 3**), which are then compared to data obtained from nearest relatives. The BIOLOG AN MicroPlate System (Hayward, CA) employs the use of redox chemistry to detect reactions within bacterial cells where each well contains a different carbon source. If cells are metabolically active (substrates are oxidized), tetrazolium violet dye is reduced and a purple color serves as an indicator for

a positive result. Both test systems were used in duplicate, according to manufacturer's

instructions.

Positive reactions are coded into a numerical profile. Tests are separated into groups of three and the values corresponding to positive reactions are added together within each group. Image adapted from BioMérieux product insert.



Figure 3: Example of API Test Cupule Interpretation

2.1.7 Chemotaxonomic Characterization

Fatty acids

The plasma membrane forms one of the major structural units of the bacterial cell envelope and is based on a bilayer system composed of polar lipids in intimate association with specific membrane proteins (80). Most chemotaxonomic procedures involve, to varying degrees, the extraction, fractionation, purification, and resolution of target compounds, and many of these chemotaxonomic procedures make use of the discontinuous distribution of chemical components (i.e. amino acids, sugars, lipids and proteins) found in the cell envelopes of prokaryotes (80). This variability of membrane composition has been used extensively in microbial systematics.

Fatty acids have been shown to be relatively stable taxonomic characters when extracted from cells grown under carefully standardized conditions. Taxonomic relationships can be resolved from detailed analysis of fatty acids, carboxylic acid derivatives of long-chain aliphatic molecules comprising the hydrophobic tail of polar lipids and usually varying between 12-24 carbon lengths (80, 81). Fatty acyl chains present in bacteria include straight chain saturated/unsaturated fatty acids, iso and anteiso branched fatty acids, internally branched fatty acids, hydroxyl fatty acids, cyclopropane fatty acids among others (81) (**Figure 4**).

The Sherlock Microbial Identification Systems (MIS) (MIDI Inc) is a gas chromatography system used by microbial taxonomists to identify fatty acids and acyl compounds from bacterial and yeast cultures (81). As acyl chains can change with varying growth conditions, it is imperative that identical incubation temperature, growth phase, and medium be used for analysis between the novel taxa and previously described related species (81). Acyl chain identification is based on equivalent chain length (ECL), which correlates to a peak's retention time compared to standardized references. Source Image modified from OpenStax College (https://openstax.org)



Figure 4: Phospholipids contain a hydrophobic head and hydrophobic tails. *Fatty Acid Methyl Ester (FAME) Identification*

Biomass for fatty acid analysis was collected after a six-day incubation at 37 °C from a plate of BHI agar amended with 5% sheep's blood. Fatty acid methyl esters for all three isolates were extracted using the Sherlock Microbial Identification System (MIDI) version 6.1 as described previously (82, 83). Analysis was performed using an Agilent Technologies 6890N gas chromatograph equipped with a phenyl methyl silicone-fused silica capillary column (HP-2 25m 0.2 mm 0.33 mm film thickness) and a flame ionization detector with hydrogen used as the carrier gas. The temperature program was initiated at 170 °C and increased at 5 °C min⁻¹ reaching a final temperature
of 270 °C. Fatty acids were identified and expressed in the form of percentages using the peak naming database called QBA1.

Determination of Peptidoglycan Structure & Diagnostic Diamino Acid

Gram-negative bacteria have a remarkably uniform peptidoglycan structure, thus lacking resolution and providing limited taxonomic information for this group of organisms. However, Gram-positive bacteria have a large range of diversity in peptidoglycan structure that have been shown to be extremely useful in the assignment of taxonomic groups, especially in the pre-molecular era (84). The diamino acid at the third position of the stem peptide is recognized as an important diagnostic marker within the peptidoglycan (Figure 5A). The cross-linking peptide was determined using Protocol 1 (84). Briefly, three mg of lyophilized cells were incubated in 200 μ L of 4.0 N HCl in a 2 ml glass ampoule. Upon incubation at 100 °C for 16 hours in a drying oven, the hydroxylate was filtered through charcoal to remove colored byproducts and dried down at 35°C. The residue was re-dissolved in 200 μ L of distilled water and dried again. This procedure was repeated 5-6 times to remove all traces of acid. Two μ L of sample dissolved in distilled water was spotted on the baseline of a 20 cm-long strip of a TLC plate (Cellulose; Merck 1.05577), along with the standards described by Schumann (84) and developed by spraying with ninhydrin reagent.

Gas chromatographic chiral analysis of the peptidoglycan amino acids and Nterminus of the interpeptide bridge (**Figure 5B**) were determined at Deutsche Sammlung von Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen (DSMZ) according to Protocol 11 and 12 (84), or using the method of Hamada et al. (85) at the Biological Resource Center, National Institute of Technology and Evaluation (NBRC), Japan.





Determination of Polar Lipids

A functional plasma membrane requires a balanced combination of the different structural types of polar lipids. Bacterial polar lipids typically consist of a glycerol backbone attached to fatty acids via ester linkages with varying headgroups. The most common of these include phospholipids, glycolipids, glycophospholipids, aminolipids, and sulfur-containing lipids (78). While the polar lipids of Alpha, Beta, and Gammaproteobacteria have been well studied, those belonging to *Firmicutes* and *Actinobacteria* are not (78).

Polar lipids were extracted according to Tindall (1990) (86) via two-dimensional TLC run on silica gel plates (Macherey-Nagel). Two-dimensional TLC was run using chloroform/methanol/water (65:25:4, by vol.) as the solvent for the first phase, and chloroform/methanol/acetic acid/water (80:12:15:4, by vol) as the solvent for the second phase. Amino lipids were identified using ninhydrin, phospholipids were identified using molybdenum blue, and molybdophosphoric acid hydrate was used to obtain a total lipid profile (Sigma).

Determination of G+C Content

A standard description of bacterial taxa involves one the classic genotypic method of DNA base composition (mol% G+C) determination (87). Variations of G+C content are taxonomically-based, in that *Firmicutes* typically harbor low GC, compared to phyla (i.e., *Actinobacteria*) with higher GC values. For taxonomic purposes, the threshold for members of the same species and genus is 3% and 10% mol% G+C, respectively (87). Mol% G+ C was determined according to the method of Mesbah et al. (88).

Preservation of Novel Isolates in Culture Collection Depositions

In accordance with *International Code of Nomenclature of Prokaryotes* (89), all novel taxa must be deposited in two culture collections in two separate countries as part of the process to validly publish names of novel organisms proposed. Therefore, to comply with this rule, all three novel taxa were deposited with Culture Collection, University of Göteborg (CCUG) and Deutsche Sammlung von Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen (DSMZ), with isolate M6.X2^T being additionally deposited with Biological Resource Center, NITE (NBRC). Additionally, per an agreement with our Peruvian collaborators, the isolates were deposited with the Instituto Nacional de Salud (INS). Finally, the 16S rRNA gene sequence for M6.X2^T, M6.X9^T, and M6.X2D^T were deposited with the European Nucleotide Archive (https://www.ebi.ac.uk/ena/submit/sra/#home) and GenBank Sequence Databases (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/genbank/).

2.2 Results & Discussion

2.2.1 Isolates Recovered from Xylan Enrichment

A total of 34 isolates were recovered and identified via full 16S rRNA gene sequencing (**Table 2**), with ~65% belonging to *Firmicutes (Enterococcus, Clostridium, Peptoniphilus*, and *Finegoldia*), ~32% to *Bacteroidetes (Bacteroides* and *Alistipes*), and ~3% to *Actinobacteria (Eggerthella*).

Eighteen (~53%) of the recovered clones including, *C. sporogenes*, *C. perfringens* (90, 91), *B. ovatus*, *B. intestinalis* (92-94) and *Alistipes* (95, 96) have been reported to degrade xylan or its derivatives.

Further, *Enterococcus* species have been associated with animals (GI tract) and humans (GI tract and clinical material) (97), and have not been observed to degrade xylan or its derivatives (98). Members of the *Peptoniphilaceae* family (*Peptoniphilus & Finegoldia*) also prefer to utilize nitrogenous compounds as opposed to carbohydrates (99). *Eggerthella* is a gut-associated bacterium that has been known to play a role in host lipid and xenobiotic metabolism (93), but also cause life-threatening infections in health-compromised patients (100). The type species for *E. lenta* has been shown to not utilize xylan or starch (101), so it is likely the isolate prefers the proteinaceous material (ie casitone or yeast extract) from the media as a source of energy.

In addition to isolates that matched previously described taxa, 18% of the recovered isolates did not match any known cultured representatives, demonstrating low 16S rRNA gene percent similarity (<94%). Isolates M6.X2^T, M6.X9^T, and M6.X2D^T were chosen for further taxonomic analysis, and a literature search of available characteristics for the nearest neighbors was performed to determine the appropriate methods for their taxonomic assignment.

Isolate	GenBank Accession #	DSM #	CCUG #	NBRC #
$M6.X2^{T}$ E. peruensis	KJ469554	27367 ^T	4571 ^T	109957 ^T
M6.X9 ^T	MG496017	29873 т	66799 ^т	
C. saccharovorans				
$M6.X2D^{T}$	KR911910	29874 ^T	66798 ^T	
P. catoniae				

Table 1: Accession Numbers for Deposits into Culture Collections and GenBank

<u>Strain</u> Designation	<u>Nearest Related Neighbor</u>	Family:Genus	<u>16S rRNA gene</u> <u>% Similiarity</u>
<u>Firmicutes</u>			
M6.X2K	Enterococcus avium	Enterococcaceae;Enterococcus	99.91
M6.X2O			
M6.X2.V			
M6.X2.T	Enterococcus raffinosus	Enterococcaceae;Enterococcus	100.00
M6.X2L	Enterococcus avium	Enterococcaceae;Enterococcus	99.76
	r	1	
M6.X2G	Clostridium sporogenes	Clostridiaceae;Clostridium	99.73
M6.X2H			
M6.X2I			
M6.X2J			
M6.X2M			
M6.3			
M6.X2N	Clostridium perfringens	Clostridiaceae;Clostridium	99.83
			1
M6.X6	Negativicoccus succinicivorans	Veillonellaceae;Negativicoccus	98.81
	1		1
<u>M6.X2^T</u>	<u>Finegoldia magna</u>	Peptoniphiliaceae;Finegoldia	86.70
<u>M6.X9</u> ^T	<u>Finegoldia magna</u>	Peptoniphiliaceae;Finegoldia	<u>88.76</u>
<u>M6.X2D^T</u>	<u>Peptoniphilus koenoeneniae</u>	Peptoniphiliaceae;Peptoniphilus	<u>90.95</u>
M6.X2S	Peptoniphilus asaccharolyticus	Peptoniphiliaceae;Peptoniphilus	90.77
M6.X2W	Peptoniphilus methioninivorax	Peptoniphiliaceae;Peptoniphilus	90.95
M6.X2U	Peptoniphilus koenoeneniae	Peptoniphiliaceae;Peptoniphilus	99.91
M6.X3	Peptoniphilus harei	Peptoniphiliaceae;Peptoniphilus	99.83
M6.X4	Finegoldia magna	Peptoniphiliaceae;Finegoldia	99.78
M6.X5	Finegoldia magna	Peptoniphiliaceae;Finegoldia	99.89
Bacteroidetes		·	
M6 X2-A	Bacteroides ovatus	Racteroidaceae: Racteroides	99.70
M6 X2-R	Bucieronaes ovanas	Bueler of Maceae, Bueler of Mes	55.10
M6 X2-C			
M6 X2-D			
M6 X2 CP1			
M6 X2 CP3			
M6 X20			
M6.X2P			
M6 X2R			
M6.X7			
M6.X2E	Bacteroides intestinalis	Bacteroidaceae;Bacteroides	99.91
<u>Actinobacteria</u>			1
M6.X2.CP2	Eggerthella lenta	Coriobacteriaceae; Eggerthella	99.91

Table 2: Cultured Representatives from Xylan Enrichment.Taxa designated by bold/underlining are those described in this chapter. Those in bold are novel taxa to be characterized in future work.

2.2.2 Phylogenetic Analysis of Novel Taxa

Justification of Delineation of Novel Taxa Within Peptoniphilaceae

Pairwise comparisons based on 16S rRNA gene sequence of isolates M6.X2^T, M6.X9^T, and M6.X2D^T showed their phylogenetic relationship to members of the Gram-Stain Positive Anaerobic Cocci (GPAC) group in the *Firmicutes* phylum. Gramstain positive anaerobic cocci are part of the commensal flora of humans and animals, and are associated with a variety of human infections (102, 103). This group of organisms has undergone extensive taxonomic changes with many former members of the *Peptostreptococcaceae* being transferred to a number of novel genera that encompass Peptoniphilus, Anaerococcus, Finegoldia, Gallicola, and Parvimonas (103, 104). In addition, the genera Anaerosphaera, Helcococcus, and Murdochiella have also been described, and are phylogenetically related and phenotypically similar to the aforementioned genera (105-107). However, until recently, the precise relationship of these groups of organisms with other related members of *Firmicutes* was somewhat uncertain and was reflected in their placement in the Family XI Incertae Sedis (order Clostridiales, class Clostridia, phylum Firmicutes) in Bergey's Manual of Systematic *Bacteriology* (108, 109).

In order to provide some taxonomic structure, Johnson et al. (99) described the family *Peptoniphilaceae* to accommodate the genera *Peptoniphilus, Anaerococcus, Anaerosphaera, Finegoldia, Gallicola, Helcococcus, Murdochiella*, and *Parvimonas*. With the exception of *Helcococcus,* genera in this family do not ferment carbohydrates and prefer to metabolize amino acids and peptone for energy instead. Major end products as a result of fermentation processes are butyrate, acetate, and lactate.

Predominant fatty acids (>10%) include $C_{16:0}$, $C_{16:1}$, $C_{18:0}$, and $C_{18:1}$. Within the peptidoglycan, the diagnostic diamino acids are alanine, aspartate, lysine, ornithine, or glumatic acid. Finally, the G+C content is between 27-35 mol%.

Pairwise comparisons demonstrated that isolates M6.X2^T and M6.X9^T shared the following 16S rRNA gene similarity values: *Finegoldia* (86.7% & 88.8% sequence similarity, respectively), *Gallicola* (83.5% & 87.1% sequence similarity, respectively) and *Parvimonas* (84.4% & 87.2% sequence similarity, respectively). These values are well below the 94.5% threshold currently recommended for delineation of genera based on 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis (110, 111).

Isolates M6.X2^T and M6.X9^T are Gram-stain positive, strictly anaerobic, nonmotile, and non-sporeforming bacteria. Fatty acid profiles for both isolates are consistent with trends observed in this family with the presence of C_{16:0} (31.6% & 21.7%) and C_{18:1} ω_{9C} (32.8 % 12.0) as major fatty acids (**Table 3**). Furthermore, cellwall murein is consistent with the family description with the presence of Lysine (M6.X2^T) and Ornithine (M6.X9^T). Through these similarities, differences in enzymatic activities and substrate utilization show that on a physiological level, these isolates are distinct from their nearest neighbors. For example, M6.X2^T shows activity for Arginine arylamidase, while members of *Helococcus* and *Gallicola* do not. Additionally, M6.X9^T has the ability to ferment glucose and maltose. *Helococcus* is the only other genus in this family that also utilizes carbohydrates.

Bootstrap values from the Neighbor-Joining Tree (**Figure 6**) indicate the phylogenetic placement for these two taxa are loosely supported within the

Peptoniphilaceae family and is likely to shift as novel taxa are added within this family. A maximum-likelihood tree showed the same overall tree topology. G+C values for M6.X2^T (38.4 mol%) indicate that the family description will need to be amended to include values belonging to this genus (current range is 27-35 mol%).

Based on differential characteristics within this family, the proposal for isolates M6.X2^T and M6.X9^T to represent novel genera within the *Peptoniphilaceae* family is supported with M6.X2^T being named as *Ezakiella peruensis* gen. nov. sp. nov, and M6.X9^T representing *Citroniella saccharovorans* gen. nov. sp. nov.

Isolate M6.X2D^T also demonstrated to be phylogenetically a member of the phylum *Firmicutes*, specifically placed within the genus *Peptoniphilus*, with 90.95% similarity to *Peptoniphilus koenoeneniae* (112). Pairwise comparisons of this novel organism in a phylogenetic tree demonstrates that the novel organism does not exhibit a close relationship with any other species within the *Peptoniphilus* genus with pairwise comparisons of the 16S rRNA gene giving values less than 90%. To date, the genus *Peptoniphilus* consists of 16 validly published named species- *Peptoniphilus asaccharolyticus* (104), *Peptoniphilus catoniae*, (113) *Peptoniphilus coxii* (114), *Peptoniphilus duerdenii* (112), *Peptoniphilus gorbachii* (104), *Peptoniphilus harei* (104), *Peptoniphilus indolicus* (104), *Peptoniphilus ivorii* (104), *Peptoniphilus koenoeneniae* (112), *Peptoniphilus lacrimalis* (112), *Peptoniphilus methioninivorax* (116), *Peptoniphilus olsenii* (115), *Peptoniphilus senegalensis* (117), *Peptoniphilus stercorisuis* (99), *Peptoniphilus timonensis* (118), *Peptoniphilus tyrrelliae* (114). While the majority of the species have been described from human clinical specimens, *P*.

indolicus was isolated from cattle, *P. methioninivorax* from retail ground beef, and *P. stercorisuis* from a swine manure storage tank.

A phylogenetic tree of M6.X2D^T with nearest relatives, yielded low bootstrap values, (~60%) indicating that while this isolated is related to the *Peptoniphilus* genus (**Figure 6**) the exact placement within this *Peptoniphilaceae* family cannot be conclusively resolved. However, the lack of carbohydrate fermentation and end products of acetate and butyrate are consistent with the genus description. Furthermore, the presence of ornithine in the cell wall murein also supports the inclusion of this organism within this genus coupled with the presence of $C_{16:0}$ as a major fatty acid. Justification for M6.X2D^T as a novel species can be made due to lack of enzymatic activity using the API test systems that resulted in only a positive observation for leucyl glycine arylamidase. Therefore, M6.X2D^T is presented as *Peptoniphilus catoniae* sp. nov.

Neighbor Joining Tree





Peptostreptococcus anaerobius served as the outgroup. The tree was constructed using an alignment corresponding to *Escherichia coli* base-pair positions 100-1300 on the 16S rRNA gene. Bootstrap values (%) were obtained with 1000 replicates and are displayed on their relative branches.

2.2.3 Formal Description of *E. peruensis* gen. nov. sp. nov.

- *Ezakiella* (E.za'kie.'lle N.L. fem. dim. named after the Japanese microbiologist Takayuki Ezaki who has contributed immensely to the taxonomy of the anaerobic Gram-positive cocci bacteria].
- *Ezakiella peruensis* (pe.ru.en'sis. N.L. fem. adj. *peruensis* pe.ru.en'sis N.L. gen. n. pertaining to the country of Peru from where the organism was first isolated).

M6.X2^T is a non-motile, Grain-stain positive, diplococci that is strictly anaerobic, non-spore forming and non-hemolytic. Growth on BHI blood agar plates after six days at 37°C colonies are small (<1 mm in diameter), clear, circular, and convex. Cells are catalase negative, a characteristic that is common among anaerobes as the enzyme is typically found in microbes that have the ability to survive oxygen exposure. The isolate is also urease negative, indicating its inability to produce the enzyme to hydrolyze urea to ammonia and carbon dioxide. Nitrate is not reduced, meaning the isolate does not possess the enzyme nitrate reductase to reduce nitrate to nitrite. Finally, the isolate tested positive for its ability to convert tryptophan to form indole. The range for growth is from 30-37°C with an optimum temperature of 37°C. The pH range for growth is pH 7.0-8.5, with an optimum pH of 7.75. Growth occurs at NaCl concentrations of 0.5% (w/v) only.

Using the API Rapid 32A test system, positive reactions are observed for alkaline phosphatase, arginine arylamidase, leucyl glycine arylamidase, phenylalanine arylamidase, leucine arylamidase, pyroglutamic acid arylamidase, tyrosine arylamidase, alanine arylamidase, glycine arylamidase, histidine arylamidase, and glutamyl glutamic acid. Negative reactions were obtained for arginine dihydrolase, proline arylamidase, Dgalactosidase, β -galactosidase, β -galactosidase-6 phosphate, D-glucosidase, bglucosidase, D-arabinosidase, β -glucuronidase, N-acetyl- β -glucosaminidase, glutamic

33

acid decarboxylase, D-fucosidase, mannose, raffinose, serine arylamidase and urease. The rapid ID 32A profile number is 0000 6577 07. Using the BIOLOG AN Microplate system, M6.X2^T showed utilization for L-malic acid, pyruvic acid, pyruvic acid methyl ester, L-serine, 2'-Deoxy adenosine, inosine, thymidine, uridine and uridine-5'Monophosphate. Weak reactions were observed for palatinose, L-rhamnose, Dfructose, and L-fucose. Negative reactions were observed for all other substrates in the BIOLOG AN MicroPlate. Fermentation end products from PYG are methyl succinate, acetate, and butyrate, but do not include formate. Fermentation end products from PY are methyl-succinate, acetate, propionate, and butyrate.

The fatty acid data of strain M6.X2^T represented the following major fatty acids (%) (**Table 3**): $C_{16:0}(18.3)$, $C_{18:1\omega9c}(39.8)$ and $C_{18:2\omega6,9C/C18:0 ANTE}(13.2)$. The minor fatty acids were $C_{10:0}(7.3)$, $C_{13:0 ANTEISO}(3.1)$, $C_{14:0}(3.0)$, $C_{17:1 \omega8c}(1.6)$, $C_{18:0/17:0 CYCLO}(5.2)$, $C_{18:1 \omega7c}(4.2)$, $C_{15:0}(1.6)$, $C_{16:1 \omega7c}/C_{16:1 \omega6c}(1.4)$, and $C_{17:0}(5.2)$. The novel organism and its nearest relatives all produce $C_{16:0}$, $C_{18:1\omega9c}$ and $C_{18:2\omega6,9C/C18:0 ANTE}$ as the major products. The peptidoglycan analysis revealed the presence of a A4 \propto type (A11.35) with an interpeptide bridge comprising L-Lys-L-Ala-L-Glu. Isolate M6.X2^T possesses DPG (diphosphatidylglycerol), PG (phosphatidylglycerol), and PE (phosphatidylethanolamine) polar lipids in its membrane in addition to three unidentified phospholipids, two aminolipids, three unidentified lipids, and an unidentified cholesterol containing lipid. The type species is *E. peruensis*. M6.X2^T (DSM 27367^T = NBRC 109957^T = CCUG 64571^T). The DNA G+ C content of isolate M6.X2^T was determined to be 38.4 mol%.



Diphosphatidylglycerol; PG, phosphatidylglycerol; PE, phosphatidylethanolamine; P, unidentified phospholipid; A, unidentified aminolipid; C, unidentified cholesterol lipid.

2.2.4 Formal Description of *C. saccharovorans* (M6.X9^T)

Citroniella saccharovorans gen. nov. sp. nov.

- Ci.tro.ni.el'la. N.L. fem. dim. n. *Citroniella* named in honor of the American microbiologist Diane Citron for her numerous contributions to the taxonomy of anaerobic bacteria.
- (sac.cha.ro.vo'rans. Gr. n. sakchâr sugar; L. part. adj. *vorans* devouring; N.L. pres. part. *saccharovorans* sugar-devouring, pertaining to the utilization of sugars).

M6.X9^T is a strictly anaerobic, Gram-stain positive, non-motile, non-spore

forming, coccus shaped bacterium. Growth on Brucella blood agar plates after six days at 37°C are observed to be non-hemolytic, small (<1 mm in diameter), white, smooth, circular, and convex. M6.X9^T is catalase and urease negative, but indole positive. Growth occurs between 25–37 °C (optimum at 30°C), at pH 6.5-9.0 (optimum between 6.5-7.3), and with 0.5-6.0% NaCl (w/v, optimum between 1-3%). Using the API Rapid ID 32A test systems, indole production, arginine arylamidase, leucine arylamidase are positive, with weak reactions for tyrosine arylamidase. The rapid ID 32A profile number is 0000 2120 00.

Using the BIOLOG AN Microplate system, α -D-glucose, D-cellobiose, dextrin, 3-methyl-D-glucose, maltose, maltotriose, palatinose, glyoxylic acid, turanose, pyurvic acid, pyruvic acid methyl ester, L-asparagine, glycerl-L-aspartic acid, glycyl-Lglutamine, glycyl-L-methionine, glycyl-L-proline, L-serine, L-threonine, inosine, and uridine demonstrated positive reactions. Weak reactions are observed for N-acetyl-Dglucosamine, D-fructose, L-fucose, D-galactose, lactulose, β -methyl-D-galactoside and thymidine. Negative reactions were observed for all other substrates in the BIOLOG AN MicroPlate. Fermentation end products from PYG and PY are acetate and methylsuccinate. The FAME data of isolate M6.X9^T represented the following major fatty acids (%) (**Table 3**): C_{16:0} (19.2), C_{17:1 ω 8c} (15.0), and C_{18:1 ω 9c} (12.0). The minor fatty acids were C_{10:0} (4.6), C_{12:0} (2.0), C_{14:0} (4.30), C_{15:0} (6.85), C_{17:1 ω 6c} (4.0), C_{17:0} (7.6), C_{18:2 ω 6c,9c/18:0 ante (6.27), C_{18:1 ω 7c} (4.4), and C_{18:0/17:0} cyclo (7.0). Given the typically high abundance of the straight-chain saturated fatty acid C_{16:0} that is consistent between members in the *Peptoniphilaceae* family, the fatty acid profile of M6.X9^T supports the placement within this family.}

The peptidoglycan analysis revealed the presence of glycine, glutamic acid, and ornithine with glutamic acid represented in the N-terminus of the interpeptide bridge. From the provided data, it was determined that the isolate displayed the peptidoglycan type $A4\beta'$ type (L-Orn – D-Glu), similar to type A21.5, but with a substitution of the L-Ala residue that is normally found at position 1 of the peptide subunit in cross-linkage type A peptidoglycan by Glycine. Polar lipids in the cellular membrane consist of Diphosphatidylglycerol (DPG) and Phosphatidylglycerol (PG). Phosphatidylethanolamine is absent. Additional lipids include unidentified phospholipids, amino lipids, and glycolipids. The type species is *Citroniella saccharovorans* M6.X9^T (DSM 29873 = CCUG 66799). The DNA G+ C content of the type strain of the type species is 29.9 mol%.



Diphosphatidylglycerol; PG, phosphatidylglycerol; P, unidentified phospholipid; A, unidentified aminolipid; L, unidentified lipid; G, unidentified glycolipid

2.2.5 Formal Description of *P. catoniae* (M6.X2D^T)

Peptoniphilus catoniae gen. nov. sp. nov.

Peptoniphilus catoniae (ca.to'ni.ae. L. gen. n. *catoniae*, of Cato, in honor of Elizabeth P. Cato, a United States microbiologist for her many contributions to anaerobic microbiology).

M6.X2D^T is a Gram-stain-positive, coccus shaped, strictly anaerobic, and nonmotile bacterium. When grown on Brucella blood agar, colonies are needlepoint in size, beige, circular, with a smooth surface and raised elevation and are non-hemolytic. The cells are typically 1.0-2.0 μ m x 1.0-5.3 μ m in size and look like twisted chains. The isolate is catalase and urease negative with nitrate not reduced and indole not produced. The growth temperature range is between 30°C and 43°C with optimal growth occurring at 37°C. The growth pH range is between 6.5-9.0 with optimal growth at pH 6.5. Salt tolerance is between 0.5%-2.0% with optimal growth at 0.5%.

Using the API Rapid 32A test system, acid is produced with leucyl glycine arylamidase but not with arginine dihydrolase, proline arylamidase, D-galactosidase, βgalactosidase, β-galactosidase-6 phosphate, D-glucosidase, β-glucosidase, Darabinosidase, β-glucuronidase, N-acetyl-β-glucosaminidase, glutamic acid decarboxylase, D-fucosidase, serine arylamidase, arylamidase, alkaline phosphatase, arginine arylamidase, phenylalanine arylamidase, leucine arylamidase, pyroglutamic acid arylamidase, tyrosine arylamidase, alanine arylamidase, glycine arylamidase, histidine arylamidase, glutamyl glutamic acid, mannose, or raffinose. The rapid ID 32A profile number is 0000 0400 00. Using the Biolog AN MicroPlate system, positive reactions are produced from utilization of malic acid, pyruvic acid and pyruvic acid methyl ester, and weaker reactions are obtained from d-fructose, l-fucose, palatinose,

39

fumaric acid, α -ketobutyric acid, α -ketovaleric acid, 1-methionine, 1-valine plus 1aspartic acid, inosine, thymidine, uridine and 2'-deoxyadenosine.

The FAME data of isolate M6.X2D^T represented the following major fatty acids (%): (C_{16:0} (16.4) and C_{18:1} ω 9c (44.9). The minor fatty acids were C_{10:0} (1.6), C_{12:0} (1.4), C_{13:0 ANTEISO} (2.6), C_{14:0} (7.9), C_{15:0 ANTEISO} (1.4), C_{15:0} (3.4), C_{17:1} ω 8c (3.3), and C_{19:0} CYCLO ω 8c _{/20:0} (1.7). C_{15:0 ISO} and C_{17:0} were present in trace amounts. The fatty acid composition of strain M6.X2D^T as well as some other type strains of the genus *Peptoniphilus* are illustrated in Table 3. The major products of C_{16:0} and C_{18:1} ω 9c are consistent with most species of the genus. The end products from PYG are acetate and butyrate, which are consistent with observations reported in other studies regarding volatile short-chain fatty acid metabolic end products generated by members of the genus *Peptoniphilus* (99, 112). Polar lipid determination was not performed for M6.X2D^T since this particular chemotaxonomic method has not been applied to this genus and therefore would not be useful for differential purposes for describing a new species. The type strain M6.X2D^T (DSM 29874^T = CCUG 66798^T). The DNA G+ C content of the type strain of the type species is 34.4 mol%.

Fatty Acid ^a	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
C10:0		4.6	12.1		ĺ	9.4				
C12:0		2.0	6.2		ĺ	4.8				12.0
C14:0	7.7	4.3	12.8	2.0	2.0	5.9	11.0	2.5	1.6	5.4
C15:0	2.7	6.9	2.1		ĺ	İ				
iso-C15:0			ĺ		ĺ	ĺ				2.6
anteiso-C15:0	1.5									
C16:0	31.6	21.7	19.1	17.1	9.4	17.6	34.0	30.0	13.4	14.4
C16:0 alde			ĺ		6.8	6.4				
С16:0 DMA					6.5					
C16:1 w7c / C16:1 w _{6c}	1.4		1.9							
C16:1 w7c	2.4				2.0			2.8	2.0	3.9
C16:1 w9c					7.4					
C17:1w8c	1	15.0	1.6		14.3					
C17:1w6c	1	4.0								
C17:0	1	7.6								
C17:1w9c	1				7.1					
iso-C17:1w5c				3.9						3.0
anteiso-C17:0	1.5			1.7		4.5				1.6
iso-C17:1/C16:0 DMA	1					18.2				
Cyclo C17:0 / C18:0	5.9	7.0								
C18:0	1			11.5				16.0	6.8	9.4
C18:0 ald					4.4					
C18:0 DMA					2.0					
C18:1 W _{7c}	4.9	4.4			6.9					
C18:1 W ₇ DMA					12.2					
C18:1 w9c	32.8	12.0	18.3	19.3	2.0	3.6	54.0	19.3	15.5	20.2
C18:2 W _{6.9c/} C18:0 ANTE	10	6.3	10.8	27.0		5.6		29.4	58.3	22.0
C18:1 w9c DMA					6.4	11.1				6.6
iso-C19:1				2.0						1.5
Unknown C17.045		1.4								
Unknown C18.177				6.9		13.1				5.1
Unknown C18.465		2.9								

Table 3: Fatty acid profiles of isolate M6.X2^T, M6.X9^T, and M6.X2D^T and close relatives. (>10%) are shown in bold, values below 1% are not shown.

1., Ezakiella peruensis M6.X2^T (119); 2., Citroniella saccharovorans M6.X9^T (120); 3., Peptoniphilus catoniae M6.X2D^T (113); 4. Anaerococcus prevotii CCUG 41932^T (104); 5., Anaerosphaera aminiphila JCM 15094^T (105); 6., Finegoldia magna CCUG 17636^T (121); 7., Murdochiella asaccharolytica CCUG 55976^T (107); 8., Helcococcus kunzii CCUG 32213^T (122); 9., Parvimonas micra CCUG 46357^T (123); 10., Peptoniphilus asaccharolyticus CCUG 9988^T (104). Unless stated, data was taken from www.CCUG.se. ^a Predominant products.

ACTIVE INGREDIENTS	REACTIONS	M6.X2 ^T	М6.Х9 ^т	M6.X2D ^T
Urea	Urease	-	-	-
L-arginine	Arginine Dihydrolase	-	-	_
4-nitrophenyl-DD-galactopyranoside	D-Galactosidase	-	-	-
4-nitrophenyl-BD-galactopyranoside	ß-Galactosidase	-	-	-
4-nitrophenyl-ßD-galactopyrano- side-6-phosphate-2CHA	ß-Galactosidase 6-Phosphate	-	-	-
4-nitrophenyl-DD-glucopyranoside	D-Glucosidase	-	-	-
4-nitrophenyl-BD-glucopyranoside	ß-Glucosidase	-	-	-
4-nitrophenyl-DL-arabinofuropyranoside	D-Arabinosidase	-	-	-
4-nitrophenyl-BD-glucuronide	ß-Glucuronidase	-	-	-
4-nitrophenyl-N-acetyl-BD-glucosaminide	N-Acetyl- B-Glucosaminidase	-	-	-
D-mannose	Mannose fermentation	-	-	-
D-raffinose	Raffinose fermentation	-	-	-
Glutamic acid	Glutamic acid Decarboxylase	-	-	-
4-nitrophenyl-DL-fucopyranoside	D-Fucosidase	-	-	-
Potassium nitrate	Reduction of Nitrates	-	-	-
L-tryptophan	Indole production	+	+	_
2-naphthyl-phosphate	Alkaline Phosphatase	+	-	-
L-arginine-ß-naphthylamide	Arginine Arylamidase	+	+	-
L-proline-ß-naphthylamide	Proline Arylamidase	-	-	-
L-leucyl-L-glycine-ß-naphthylamide	Leucyl Glycine Arylamidase	+	-	+
L-phenylalanine-ß-naphthylamide	Phenylalanine Arylamidase	+	-	-
L-leucine-B-naphthylamide	Leucine Arylamidase	+	+	_
Pyroglutamic acid ß-naphthylamide	Pyroglutamic acid Arylamidase	+	-	-
L-tyrosine-B-naphthylamide	Tyrosine Arylamidase	+	-	-
L-alanyl-L-alanine-ß-naphthylamide	Alanine Arylamidase	+	-	_
L-glycine-ß-naphthylamide	Glycine Arylamidase	+	-	-
L-histidine-ß-naphthylamide	Histidine Arylamidase	+	-	-
L-glutamyl-L-glutamic acid	Glutamyl Glutamic acid			
ß naphthylamide	Arylamidase	_	-	
L-serine-ß-naphthylamide	Serine Arylamidase	+	-	-

Table 4: APIRapid ID 32A Results of Distinguishing Characteristics Comparing M6.X2^T, M6.X9^T, and M6.X2D^T.

	Ezakiella peruensis M6.X2 ^T	Citroniella saccharovorans M6.X9 ^T	Peptoniphilus catoniae M6.X2D ^T
D-Galactose	-	+	-
D-Cellobiose	-	+	-
Dextrin	-	+	-
D-Glucose	-	+	-
Maltose	-	+	-
Maltotriose	-	+	-
3-Methyl-D-Glucose	-	+	-
Palatinose	W	+	W
Turanose	-	+	-
Fumaric Acid	-	-	+
Glyoxylic Acid	-	+	-
L-Malic Acid	+	-	+
Pyruvic Acid	+	+	+
Pyruvic Acid Methyl Ester	+	+	+
L-Serine	+	+	-
L-Threonine	-	+	-
L-valine plus L-aspartic acid	-	-	W
2'-Deoxy Adenosine	+	-	W
Inosine	+	+	W
Thymidine	+	W	W
Uridine	+	+	W
Uridine-5'-Monophosphate	W	-	-

Table 5: BIOLOG Results of Distinguishing Characteristics Comparing M6.X2^T, M6.X9^T, and M6.X2D^T.

Characteristic	1	2	3	4	5	9	7	8	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16
Spore formation or	I	1	ı	1	1	1	ı		I	ı	ı		1	1	1	1
thermotolerant cell																
Metabolism	А	А	А	А	А	А	А	Α	А	А	A	А	Α	А	А	А
Production of Indole	ı	Λ	1	+	Λ	Λ	+	1	+	,	,	Λ	+		+	+
Fermentation of:																
Glucose	ı	I	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	ı	1	1	1	1	1
Mannose																
Raffinose	1	1	1	I		1	1		,	1	1		1	1	1	
Maltose	ı	1	I	ı	1	1	ı	1	ı	ı	1	1	1	ı	I	ı
Activity of:																
Alkaline phosphatase							+				+	+	1			
Arginine arylamidase		+	1	+	+	+		+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
Histidine arylamidase	,	>	1	ı	+	>			M	+		+	+	+	+	+
Leucine arylamidase		>	1	+	+	>				+	+	+		+	M	+
Proline arylamidase			+	1				+	M		+					
Phenylalanine				1	+				+	+	M	+		+	M	
arylamidase																
rytogiulaiiiic aciu arvlamidase		1		+					+							
I anovi Giveina	-	N/A				NI/A	N/A	N/A		NI/A	N/A	4	TAT	TAT		
arylamidase	+	17/11	1	1	1	17/11	17/11	17/111	1	17/NT	W/M	+	\$:	I	I
End Products from PYG	Acetate, Butyrate	Acetate, Butyrate Propionate	Acetate, Butyrate	Propionate Acetate, Butyrate	Acetate, Butyrate	Butyrate	Butyrate	Butyrate	Butyrate, Propionate	Acetate, Butyrate	Acetate, Butyrate, Propionate	Acetate, Butyrate	Acetate, Butyrate	Acetate, Butyrate	Acetate, Butyrate	Acetate, Butyrate
Major Fatty Acids	$\begin{array}{c} C_{10:0,}\\ C_{14:0,}\\ C_{16:0,}\\ C_{18:1w9c} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} C_{14:0,}\\ C_{16:0,}\\ C_{16:0ALDE,}\\ C_{16:1W7c} \end{array}$	N/A	$\begin{array}{c} C_{16:0,}\\ C_{18:0,}\\ C_{18:1, W9c,}\\ C_{18:2w6, 9c} \end{array}$	C _{16:0,} C _{18:1W9c,} C _{18:2w6,9c}	C _{160,} C _{181,W9c,} C _{182w6,9c}	C ₁₄₄₀ , C ₁₆₆₀ , C _{17:1w5c} , C _{18:2w6,9c}	C 1660, C 18:1 1856, C 18:2 18596	C ₁₆₀ , C ₁₈₀ , C ₁₈₁ , ^{18,1} , ^{19,2} , C _{182, 06, 9c}	C ₁₆₆₀ , C ₁₈₄₀ , C _{1811w9c} , C _{182w6,9c}	$C_{16:0,}^{C_{14:0,}}$	$C_{16:0,}$ $C_{18:0,}$ $C_{18:1,95c,}$ $C_{18:2w6,9c}$	N/A	C ₁₄₃₀ , C ₁₆₅₀ , C _{1651w7c} , C _{1661w7c} ,	N/A	N/A
Cell-wall murein	Ala Orn, D-Glu	Orn, D-Glu	N/A	Ala, Orn, D-Glu	N/A	Ala, Orn D-Glu,	Orn, D-Asp	Ala, Orn, D-Glu	Ala, Orn, D-Glu	Ala, Orn, D-Glu	Ala, Orn, D-Glu	N/A	Ala, D-Glu	Orn, D-Glu	Ala, D-Glu	N/A
DNA G+C Content (mol%)	34.4	31-32	44.6	33.4	44.0	25.0	32-34	29.0	32.4	30-31	32.0	30.0	32.2	31.8	30.7	30.0
Source	HF	CM, V, OV, AB	CM	CM	AB	С	AB	CM	CM	GB	CM	HF	SW	HF	CM	
*HF, human feces; CM,	clinical n	naterial, V,	vaginal dis	scharge; OV,	ovarian; AE	3, bodily a	bcesses; C	, cattle ma	ıstitis; SW,	swine ma	inure; GB, i	retail groun	ld beef			

 Table 6: Morphological, biochemical and chemotaxonomic properties of related genera in the *Peptoniphilus* genus.

1., *P. catoniae* (113); 2., *P. asaccharolyticus* (104); 3., *P. coxii* (114); 4., *P. duerdenii* (112); 5., *P. gorbachii* (115); 6., *P. harei* (104); 7., *P. indolicus* (104); 8., *P. ivorii* (104); 9., *P. koenoeneniae* (112); 10., *P. lacrimalis* (112); 11., *P. methioninivorax* (116); 12., *P. olsenii* (115); 13., *P. senegalensis* (117); 14., *P. stercorisuis* (99); 15., *P. timonensis* (118); 16., *Peptoniphilus tyrrelliae* (114).

e acteristic	Citroniella	Ezakiella	Anaerococcus	Anaerosphaera	Finegoldia	Gallicola	Helcococcus	Murdochiella	Parvimonas	Peptoniphilus
e formation or A notolerent cell				+						
bolism	0A	OA	OA	OA	0A	OA	FA	ΟA	ΟA	0A
le Production	+	+	-		-	w		+	-	+
d entation of:	+		^		-/w		+			
		'		'	. '		+	W		
10Se			M	,	, UN	- UN	+ ·	M N	- UN	
esical	ŀ					UN	ŀ	<u>n</u>	<u>n</u>	
ity of :										
r ine phosphatase		+	,	ND	+		,		+	
ine arylamidase	+	+	+	ND	+			+	+	+
• 1e arylamidase	'	+	+	ND	W		ı	+	+	+
o ne arylamidase	+	+	M	ND	+		,	+	+	,
ne arylamidase		'		ND			,	+	+	
ylalanine										
midase		+	Μ	DN			+	+	+	
midase		+	+	ND	+				+	
s products - PYG	A, MS	A, B, MS	В	Α, Β	Α	А, В	Α, Γ	Г	Α	В, А
r Fatty Acids	$C_{16:0'} \\ C_{17:1\ \omega 8c'} \\ C_{18:1\ \omega 9c} $	$\begin{array}{c} C_{16:0}, \ C_{18:1\ \omega9c,}\\ C_{18:2\ \omega\ 6,9C/18:0\ ante} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} C_{16:0'} \ C_{18:1'} \\ C_{16:1'} \ C_{18:0} \end{array}$	$\begin{matrix} C_{16:0}, \ C_{18:1\omega7} {}_{DMA'} \\ C_{17:1\omega8} \end{matrix}$	$\begin{array}{c} C_{16:0}, \ C_{18:1} \\ C_{16:1}, \ C_{18:0} \end{array}$	$C_{16:0}, C_{18:1}$ $C_{16:1}, C_{18:0}$	QN	$C_{14:0'} C_{16:0'} C_{16:0'} C_{18:1}$	$\begin{array}{c} C_{16:0'} \ C_{18:1} \ C_{16:1'} \\ C_{18:0} / C_{18:2} \end{array}$	$C_{16:0'} C_{18:1} C_{18:1'}$
Wall Murein	Orn	Lys	Lys, D-Glu	Lys	Lys, D-Asp	D-Asp	D-Asp	ND	Lys	Orn, D-Glu
<u>G + C Content</u>	29.9	38.4	30-35	32.5	32-34	27-34	ND	ND	27-28	30-34
es of	HF	HF	HF, CM, V, OV, AB, N	C	V, OR, AB	CF	SK, CM, SH	CM, AB	OR, AB	HF, CM, V, OV, AB, C, SW
bligate anaerobe; n; AB, bodily abce	FA, facultativ sses; N, nasa	ve anaerobe A, a Il passage; C, meti	icetate; B, butyr: hanogenic cattle	ate; L, lactate; MS, : manure reactor;	Methyl-Succ OR, oral cavi	cinate HF, h ity; CF, chicl	uman feces; C ken feces; SK, :	M, clinical mater skin; SH, sheep; :	rial, V, vaginal di SW, swine manu	scharge; OV, re

 Table 7: Morphological, biochemical and chemotaxonomic properties of related genera in the *Peptoniphilaceae* family.

1., *Citroniella saccharovorans* M6.X9^T (*120*); 2., *Ezakiella peruensis* M6.X2^T (119); 3., *Anaerococcus* (*104*); 4., *Anaerosphaera* (*105*); 5., *Finegoldia* (*121*); 6., *Gallicola* (*104*); 7., *Helcococcus* (*106*); 8., *Murdochiella* (*107*); 9., *Parvimonas* (*123*); 10., *Peptoniphilus* (*104*); Additional data obtained from de Vos et al., (109) and the CCUG web site. (www.ccug.se).

2.3 Conclusion & Future Directions

In addition to isolates representing previously uncultured organisms, our xylan enrichment yielded isolates belonging to taxa that have been previously described to be xylanolytic (53%). Future studies could include (i) establishment of a defined medium with xylan as the sole substrate and enumeration of xylan utilizing bacteria using the MPN method (most probable number estimation), (ii) determination of xylanase activity in an agar plate (124) and then identification of recovered isolates using 16S rRNA gene sequencing.

Growth was not observed upon inoculation of *Ezakiella peruensis* (M6.X2^T), *Citroniella saccharovorans* (M6.X9^T), and *Peptoniphilus catoniae* (M6.X2D^T) into minimal media with xylan as the sole substrate. It is hypothesized that substrates in the original enrichment were made available by a number of different processes (i) the breakdown of xylan, (ii) nutritional components within the rumen fluid (ie SCFAs) and (iii) presence of nitrogenous compounds (amino acids & peptides). These hypotheses are supported by data generated using API and BIOLOG assays that show utilization of proteinaceous compounds. As the recovered taxa have been shown to produce butyrate, acetate, and propionate, it is plausible they are part of the microbial community contributing to the health of the human host.

References

- 1. Rainey FA, Oren A. 2011. Taxonomy of Prokaryotes, vol 38. Academic Press.
- 2. **Turnbaugh PJ, Ley RE, Hamady M, Fraser-Liggett CM, Knight R, Gordon JI.** 2007. The human microbiome project. Nature **449:**804-810.
- 3. **Suau A, Bonnet R, Sutren M, Godon JJ, Gibson GR, Collins MD, Dore J.** 1999. Direct analysis of genes encoding 16S rRNA from complex communities reveals many novel molecular species within the human gut. Appl Environ Microbiol **65**:4799-4807.
- Clemente JC, Pehrsson EC, Blaser MJ, Sandhu K, Gao Z, Wang B, Magris M, Hidalgo G, Contreras M, Noya-Alarcon O, Lander O, McDonald J, Cox M, Walter J, Oh PL, Ruiz JF, Rodriguez S, Shen N, Song SJ, Metcalf J, Knight R, Dantas G, Dominguez-Bello MG. 2015. The microbiome of uncontacted Amerindians. Sci Adv 1.
- Obregon-Tito AJ, Tito RY, Metcalf J, Sankaranarayanan K, Clemente JC, Ursell LK, Zech Xu Z, Van Treuren W, Knight R, Gaffney PM, Spicer P, Lawson P, Marin-Reyes L, Trujillo-Villarroel O, Foster M, Guija-Poma E, Troncoso-Corzo L, Warinner C, Ozga AT, Lewis CM. 2015. Subsistence strategies in traditional societies distinguish gut microbiomes. Nat Commun 6:6505.
- Lagier JC, Armougom F, Million M, Hugon P, Pagnier I, Robert C, Bittar F, Fournous G, Gimenez G, Maraninchi M, Trape JF, Koonin EV, La Scola B, Raoult D. 2012. Microbial culturomics: paradigm shift in the human gut microbiome study. Clin Microbiol Infect 18:1185-1193.
- 7. **Kaeberlein T, Lewis K, Epstein SS.** 2002. Isolating "uncultivable" microorganisms in pure culture in a simulated natural environment. Science **296:**1127-1129.
- 8. Wylie KM, Truty RM, Sharpton TJ, Mihindukulasuriya KA, Zhou Y, Gao H, Sodergren E, Weinstock GM, Pollard KS. 2012. Novel bacterial taxa in the human microbiome. PLoS One 7:e35294.
- 9. **Murdoch DA.** 1998. Gram-positive anaerobic cocci. Clin Microbiol Rev **11**:81-120.
- Ezaki T, Li N, Kawamura Y. 2006. The Anaerobic Gram-Positive Cocci, p 795-808. *In* Dworkin M, Falkow S, Rosenberg E, Schleifer K-H, Stackebrandt E (ed), The Prokaryotes: Volume 4: Bacteria: Firmicutes, Cyanobacteria doi:10.1007/0-387-30744-3_26. Springer US, New York, NY.
- 11. **Ezaki T, Kawamura Y, Li N, Li ZY, Zhao L, Shu S.** 2001. Proposal of the genera *Anaerococcus* gen. nov., *Peptoniphilus* gen. nov. and *Gallicola* gen. nov.

for members of the genus *Peptostreptococcus*. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **51**:1521-1528.

- 12. Ueki A, Abe K, Suzuki D, Kaku N, Watanabe K, Ueki K. 2009. *Anaerosphaera aminiphila* gen. nov., sp. nov., a glutamate-degrading, Grampositive anaerobic coccus isolated from a methanogenic reactor treating cattle waste. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **59:**3161-3167.
- Collins MD, Facklam RR, Rodrigues UM, Ruoff KL. 1993. Phylogenetic Analysis of Some *Aerococcus*-Like Organisms from Clinical Sources: Description of *Helcococcus kunzii* gen. nov., sp. nov. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology 43:425-429.
- 14. **Ulger-Toprak N, Liu C, Summanen PH, Finegold SM.** 2010. *Murdochiella asaccharolytica* gen. nov., sp. nov., a Gram-stain-positive, anaerobic coccus isolated from human wound specimens. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **60**:1013-1016.
- 15. Ludwig W, Schleifer K-H, Whitman WB. 2015. Revised Road Map to the Phylum *Firmicutes*, Bergey's Manual of Systematics of Archaea and Bacteria doi:10.1002/9781118960608.bm00025. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.
- De Vos P, Garrity, G. M., Jones, D., Krieg, N. R., Ludwig, W., Rainey, F. A., Schleifer, K.-H. & Whitman, W. B. 2009. The *Firmicutes*, Family XI; Incertae sedis, 2nd ed, vol 3. Springer, New York, NY.
- Johnson CN, Whitehead TR, Cotta MA, Rhoades RE, Lawson PA. 2014. *Peptoniphilus stercorisuis* sp. nov., isolated from a swine manure storage tank and description of *Peptoniphilaceae* fam. nov. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 64:3538-3545.
- Patel NB, Tito RY, Obregon-Tito AJ, O'Neal L, Trujillo-Villaroel O, Marin-Reyes L, Troncoso-Corzo L, Guija-Poma E, Lewis CM, Lawson PA. 2016. *Peptoniphilus catoniae* sp. nov., isolated from a human faecal sample from a traditional Peruvian coastal community. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 66:2019-2024.
- 19. **Citron DM, Tyrrell KL, Goldstein EJ.** 2012. *Peptoniphilus coxii* sp. nov. and *Peptoniphilus tyrrelliae* sp. nov. isolated from human clinical infections. Anaerobe **18**:244-248.
- 20. Ulger-Toprak N, Lawson PA, Summanen P, O'Neal L, Finegold SM. 2012. *Peptoniphilus duerdenii* sp. nov. and *Peptoniphilus koenoeneniae* sp. nov., isolated from human clinical specimens. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 62:2336-2341.

- 21. Song Y, Liu C, Finegold SM. 2007. *Peptoniphilus gorbachii* sp. nov., *Peptoniphilus olsenii* sp. nov., and *Anaerococcus murdochii* sp. nov. isolated from clinical specimens of human origin. J Clin Microbiol **45:**1746-1752.
- 22. **Rooney AP, Swezey JL, Pukall R, Schumann P, Spring S.** 2011. *Peptoniphilus methioninivorax* sp. nov., a Gram-positive anaerobic coccus isolated from retail ground beef. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **61**:1962-1967.
- 23. **Mishra AK, Lagier JC, Nguyen TT, Raoult D, Fournier PE.** 2013. Non contiguous-finished genome sequence and description of *Peptoniphilus senegalensis* sp. nov. Stand Genomic Sci **7:**370-381.
- 24. **Mishra AK, Lagier JC, Robert C, Raoult D, Fournier PE.** 2012. Non contiguous-finished genome sequence and description of *Peptoniphilus timonensis* sp. nov. Stand Genomic Sci **7:1**-11.
- 25. **Slavin JL, Brauer PM, Marlett JA.** 1981. Neutral detergent fiber, hemicellulose and cellulose digestibility in human subjects. J Nutr **111:**287-297.
- 26. Chassard C, Goumy V, Leclerc M, Del'homme C, Bernalier-Donadille A. 2007. Characterization of the xylan-degrading microbial community from human faeces. FEMS Microbiol Ecol **61:**121-131.
- 27. Hopkins MJ, Englyst HN, Macfarlane S, Furrie E, Macfarlane GT, McBain AJ. 2003. Degradation of cross-linked and non-cross-linked arabinoxylans by the intestinal microbiota in children. Appl Environ Microbiol **69**:6354-6360.
- Hayashi H, Abe T, Sakamoto M, Ohara H, Ikemura T, Sakka K, Benno Y. 2005. Direct cloning of genes encoding novel xylanases from the human gut. Can J Microbiol 51:251-259.
- 29. **Hobson PN.** 1969. Rumen Bacteria, p 133-149. *In* Norris JR, Ribbons DW (ed), Methods in Microbiology, vol 3. Academic Press.
- 30. Eden PA, Schmidt TM, Blakemore RP, Pace NR. 1991. Phylogenetic analysis of *Aquaspirillum magnetotacticum* using PCR-Amplified 16S ribosomal RNA-Specific DNA, p 127-130, Iron Biominerals. Springer.
- 31. **DeLong EF.** 1992. Archaea in coastal marine environments. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **89:**5685-5689.
- 32. Sequencher® version 5.4.6 DNA sequence analysis software GCC, Ann Arbor, MI USA Accessed
- 33. Edgar RC, Haas BJ, Clemente JC, Quince C, Knight R. 2011. UCHIME improves sensitivity and speed of chimera detection. Bioinformatics 27:2194-2200.

- 34. Kim OS, Cho YJ, Lee K, Yoon SH, Kim M, Na H, Park SC, Jeon YS, Lee JH, Yi H, Won S, Chun J. 2012. Introducing EzTaxon-e: a prokaryotic 16S rRNA gene sequence database with phylotypes that represent uncultured species. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 62:716-721.
- 35. **Saitou N, Nei M.** 1987. The neighbor-joining method: a new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. Mol Biol Evol **4**:406-425.
- 36. **Kimura M.** 1980. A simple method for estimating evolutionary rates of base substitutions through comparative studies of nucleotide sequences. J Mol Evol **16**:111-120.
- Tamura K, Peterson D, Peterson N, Stecher G, Nei M, Kumar S. 2011. MEGA5: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis using maximum likelihood, evolutionary distance, and maximum parsimony methods. Mol Biol Evol 28:2731-2739.
- 38. Yarza P, Yilmaz P, Pruesse E, Glockner FO, Ludwig W, Schleifer KH, Whitman WB, Euzeby J, Amann R, Rossello-Mora R. 2014. Uniting the classification of cultured and uncultured bacteria and archaea using 16S rRNA gene sequences. Nat Rev Microbiol 12:635-645.
- 39. **Dubin K, Pamer EG.** 2014. Enterococci and Their Interactions with the Intestinal Microbiome. Microbiol Spectr **5**.
- 40. **Collins MD, Facklam RR, Farrow JA, Williamson R.** 1989. *Enterococcus raffinosus* sp. nov., *Enterococcus solitarius* sp. nov. and *Enterococcus pseudoavium* sp. nov. FEMS Microbiol Lett **57:**283-288.
- 41. **Brynestad S, Granum PE.** 2002. *Clostridium perfringens* and foodborne infections. Int J Food Microbiol **74**:195-202.
- 42. Stevens DL, Aldape MJ, Bryant AE. 2012. Life-threatening clostridial infections. Anaerobe 18:254-259.
- 43. Marchandin H, Teyssier C, Campos J, Jean-Pierre H, Roger F, Gay B, Carlier JP, Jumas-Bilak E. 2010. *Negativicoccus succinicivorans* gen. nov., sp. nov., isolated from human clinical samples, emended description of the family *Veillonellaceae* and description of *Negativicutes* classis nov., *Selenomonadales* ord. nov. and *Acidaminococcaceae* fam. nov. in the bacterial phylum *Firmicutes*. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **60**:1271-1279.
- Cho GS, Ritzmann F, Eckstein M, Huch M, Briviba K, Behsnilian D, Neve H, Franz CM. 2016. Quantification of *Slackia* and *Eggerthella* spp. in Human Feces and Adhesion of Representatives Strains to Caco-2 Cells. Front Microbiol 7:658.

- 45. **Wong D, Aoki F, Rubinstein E.** 2014. Bacteremia caused by *Eggerthella lenta* in an elderly man with a gastrointestinal malignancy: A case report. Can J Infect Dis Med Microbiol **25:**e85-86.
- 46. Haiser HJ, Gootenberg DB, Chatman K, Sirasani G, Balskus EP, Turnbaugh PJ. 2013. Predicting and manipulating cardiac drug inactivation by the human gut bacterium *Eggerthella lenta*. Science **341**:295-298.
- 47. **Kageyama A, Benno Y, Nakase T.** 1999. Phylogenetic evidence for the transfer of Eubacterium lentum to the genus *Eggerthella* as *Eggerthella lenta* gen. nov., comb. nov. Int J Syst Bacteriol **49 Pt 4:**1725-1732.
- 48. Salyers AA, Gherardini F, O'Brien M. 1981. Utilization of xylan by two species of human colonic Bacteroides. Appl Environ Microbiol **41**:1065-1068.
- 49. **Katouli M.** 2010. Population structure of gut Escherichia coli and its role in development of extra-intestinal infections. Iran J Microbiol **2**:59-72.
- 50. **Tindall BJ, Rossello-Mora R, Busse HJ, Ludwig W, Kampfer P.** 2010. Notes on the characterization of prokaryote strains for taxonomic purposes. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **60**:249-266.
- 51. **Parker CT, Tindall BJ, Garrity GM.** 2015. International Code of Nomenclature of Prokaryotes. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol doi:10.1099/ijsem.0.000778.
- 52. Schulze J. 1986. Chemical Methods in Bacterial Systematics. Herausgegeben von M. Goodfellow und D. E. Minnikin, The Society for Applied Bacteriology Technical Series No. 20. 410 Seiten, zahlr. Abb. und Tab. Academic Press, London. Orlando. San Diego. New York, Toronto, Montreal, Sydney, Tokyo 1985. Preis: 69,50 \$; 45,00 â. Food / Nahrung 30:994-994.
- 53. da Costa MS, Albuquerque L, Nobre MF, Wait R. 2011. 8 The Identification of Fatty Acids in Bacteria, p 183-196. *In* Rainey F, Oren A (ed), Methods in Microbiology, vol 38. Academic Press.
- 54. Sasser M. Identification of bacteria by gas chromatography of cellular fatty acids. MIDI Technical Note 101 Newark, DE: MIDI Inc 1502, 101.
- 55. **Kämpfer P, Kroppenstedt RM.** 1996. Numerical analysis of fatty acid patterns of coryneform bacteria and related taxa. Canadian Journal of Microbiology **42**:989-1005.
- 56. Hamada M, Yamamura H, Komukai C, Tamura T, Suzuki K, Hayakawa M. 2012. Luteimicrobium album sp. nov., a novel actinobacterium isolated from a lichen collected in Japan, and emended description of the genus Luteimicrobium. J Antibiot (Tokyo) 65:427-431.

- 57. **Tindall BJ.** 1990. Lipid composition of Halobacterium lacusprofundi. FEMS Microbiology Letters **66**:199-202.
- 58. **Mesbah M, Premachandran U, Whitman WB.** 1989. Precise Measurement of the G+C Content of Deoxyribonucleic Acid by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology **39:**159-167.
- 59. Patel NB, Tito RY, Obregon-Tito AJ, O'Neal L, Trujillo-Villaroel O, Marin-Reyes L, Troncoso-Corzo L, Guija-Poma E, Hamada M, Uchino Y, Lewis CM, Jr., Lawson PA. 2015. Ezakiella peruensis gen. nov., sp. nov. isolated from human fecal sample from a coastal traditional community in Peru. Anaerobe 32:43-48.
- 60. **Patel NB, Obregón-Tito AJ, Tito RY, Trujillo-Villaroel O, Marin-Reyes L, Troncoso-Corzo L, Guija-Poma E, Lewis Jr CM, Lawson PA.** 2018. Citroniella saccharovorans gen. nov. sp. nov., a new member of the family Peptoniphilaceae isolated from a human fecal sample of a coastal traditional community member in Peru. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology.
- 61. **Murdoch DA, Shah HN.** 1999. Reclassification of Peptostreptococcus magnus (Prevot 1933) Holdeman and Moore 1972 as Finegoldia magna comb. nov. and Peptostreptococcus micros (Prevot 1933) Smith 1957 as Micromonas micros comb. nov. Anaerobe **5:**555-559.
- 62. Caliendo AM, Jordan CD, Ruoff KL. 1995. *Helcococcus*, a new genus of catalase-negative, gram-positive cocci isolated from clinical specimens. J Clin Microbiol **33**:1638.
- 63. **Tindall BJ, Euzeby JP.** 2006. Proposal of Parvimonas gen. nov. and Quatrionicoccus gen. nov. as replacements for the illegitimate, prokaryotic, generic names Micromonas Murdoch and Shah 2000 and Quadricoccus Maszenan et al. 2002, respectively. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **56**:2711-2713.
- 64. Christensen H, Bisgaard M, Frederiksen W, Mutters R, Kuhnert P, Olsen JE. 2001. Is characterization of a single isolate sufficient for valid publication of a new genus or species? Proposal to modify recommendation 30b of the Bacteriological Code (1990 Revision). Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 51:2221-2225.
- 65. **Sneath PHA.** 1977. The maintenance of large numbers of strains of microorganisms, and the implications for culture collections. FEMS Microbiology Letters **1:**333-334.
- 66. **Frederiksen W, Ursing J.** 1997. Proposed new bacterial taxa and proposed changes of bacterial names published during 1995 and 1996 and considered to be of interest to medical or veterinary bacteriology. J Med Microbiol **46:**633-638.

- 67. Sutcliffe IC, Trujillo ME, Whitman WB, Goodfellow M. 2013. A call to action for the International Committee on Systematics of Prokaryotes. Trends Microbiol 21:51-52.
- 68. **Whitman WB.** 2014. The need for change: embracing the genome, p 1-12, Methods in Microbiology, vol 41. Elsevier.
- 69. La Scola B, Fenollar F, Fournier PE, Altwegg M, Mallet MN, Raoult D. 2001. Description of Tropheryma whipplei gen. nov., sp. nov., the Whipple's disease bacillus. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **51:**1471-1479.
- 70. **Fenollar F, Lagier JC, Raoult D.** 2014. Tropheryma whipplei and Whipple's disease. J Infect **69:**103-112.
- 71. **McElroy KG, Chung SY, Regan M.** 2017. CE: Health and the Human Microbiome: A Primer for Nurses. Am J Nurs **117:**24-30.
- 72. Arpaia N, Campbell C, Fan X, Dikiy S, van der Veeken J, deRoos P, Liu H, Cross JR, Pfeffer K, Coffer PJ, Rudensky AY. 2013. Metabolites produced by commensal bacteria promote peripheral regulatory T-cell generation. Nature 504:451-455.
- 73. Mirmonsef P, Zariffard MR, Gilbert D, Makinde H, Landay AL, Spear GT. 2012. Short-chain fatty acids induce pro-inflammatory cytokine production alone and in combination with toll-like receptor ligands. Am J Reprod Immunol 67:391-400.
- 74. Flint HJ, Scott KP, Duncan SH, Louis P, Forano E. 2012. Microbial degradation of complex carbohydrates in the gut. Gut Microbes **3**:289-306.
- 75. Bäckhed F, Roswall J, Peng Y, Feng Q, Jia H, Kovatcheva-Datchary P, Li Y, Xia Y, Xie H, Zhong H, Khan Muhammad T, Zhang J, Li J, Xiao L, Al-Aama J, Zhang D, Lee Ying S, Kotowska D, Colding C, Tremaroli V, Yin Y, Bergman S, Xu X, Madsen L, Kristiansen K, Dahlgren J, Wang J. Dynamics and Stabilization of the Human Gut Microbiome during the First Year of Life. Cell Host & Microbe 17:690-703.
- 76. Goodrich JK, Davenport ER, Beaumont M, Jackson MA, Knight R, Ober C, Spector TD, Bell JT, Clark AG, Ley RE. 2016. Genetic Determinants of the Gut Microbiome in UK Twins. Cell Host Microbe 19:731-743.
- 77. Sankaranarayanan K, Ozga AT, Warinner C, Tito RY, Obregon-Tito AJ, Xu J, Gaffney PM, Jervis LL, Cox D, Stephens L, Foster M, Tallbull G, Spicer P, Lewis CM. 2015. Gut Microbiome Diversity among Cheyenne and Arapaho Individuals from Western Oklahoma. Curr Biol 25:3161-3169.
- 78. Group NHW, Peterson J, Garges S, Giovanni M, McInnes P, Wang L, Schloss JA, Bonazzi V, McEwen JE, Wetterstrand KA, Deal C, Baker CC,

Di Francesco V, Howcroft TK, Karp RW, Lunsford RD, Wellington CR, Belachew T, Wright M, Giblin C, David H, Mills M, Salomon R, Mullins C, Akolkar B, Begg L, Davis C, Grandison L, Humble M, Khalsa J, Little AR, Peavy H, Pontzer C, Portnoy M, Sayre MH, Starke-Reed P, Zakhari S, Read J, Watson B, Guyer M. 2009. The NIH Human Microbiome Project. Genome Res 19:2317-2323.

- 79. Zeevi D, Korem T, Zmora N, Israeli D, Rothschild D, Weinberger A, Ben-Yacov O, Lador D, Avnit-Sagi T, Lotan-Pompan M, Suez J, Mahdi JA, Matot E, Malka G, Kosower N, Rein M, Zilberman-Schapira G, Dohnalova L, Pevsner-Fischer M, Bikovsky R, Halpern Z, Elinav E, Segal E. 2015. Personalized Nutrition by Prediction of Glycemic Responses. Cell 163:1079-1094.
- 80. Karlsson FH, Tremaroli V, Nookaew I, Bergstrom G, Behre CJ, Fagerberg B, Nielsen J, Backhed F. 2013. Gut metagenome in European women with normal, impaired and diabetic glucose control. Nature **498**:99-103.
- 81. Qin J, Li R, Raes J, Arumugam M, Burgdorf KS, Manichanh C, Nielsen T, Pons N, Levenez F, Yamada T, Mende DR, Li J, Xu J, Li S, Li D, Cao J, Wang B, Liang H, Zheng H, Xie Y, Tap J, Lepage P, Bertalan M, Batto JM, Hansen T, Le Paslier D, Linneberg A, Nielsen HB, Pelletier E, Renault P, Sicheritz-Ponten T, Turner K, Zhu H, Yu C, Li S, Jian M, Zhou Y, Li Y, Zhang X, Li S, Qin N, Yang H, Wang J, Brunak S, Dore J, Guarner F, Kristiansen K, Pedersen O, Parkhill J, Weissenbach J, et al. 2010. A human gut microbial gene catalogue established by metagenomic sequencing. Nature 464:59-65.
- 82. Liu W, Zhang J, Wu C, Cai S, Huang W, Chen J, Xi X, Liang Z, Hou Q, Zhou B, Qin N, Zhang H. 2016. Unique Features of Ethnic Mongolian Gut Microbiome revealed by metagenomic analysis. Sci Rep 6:34826.
- 83. Qin J, Li Y, Cai Z, Li S, Zhu J, Zhang F, Liang S, Zhang W, Guan Y, Shen D, Peng Y, Zhang D, Jie Z, Wu W, Qin Y, Xue W, Li J, Han L, Lu D, Wu P, Dai Y, Sun X, Li Z, Tang A, Zhong S, Li X, Chen W, Xu R, Wang M, Feng Q, Gong M, Yu J, Zhang Y, Zhang M, Hansen T, Sanchez G, Raes J, Falony G, Okuda S, Almeida M, LeChatelier E, Renault P, Pons N, Batto JM, Zhang Z, Chen H, Yang R, Zheng W, Li S, Yang H, et al. 2012. A metagenome-wide association study of gut microbiota in type 2 diabetes. Nature 490:55-60.

Chapter 3: Genome Sequencing and Annotation of *Ezakiella peruensis*, *Citroniella saccharovorans*, and *Peptoniphilus catoniae*

Abstract

The genomes of three novel isolates (*Ezakiella peruensis, Citroniella saccharovorans*, and *Peptoniphilus catoniae*) were sequenced from human fecal samples of a traditional community member and analyzed to examine in more detail the physiological potential of these organisms. Furthermore, the concordance between four phenotypic traits observed from the API 32A test kits was investigated against their respective genes. The genomes of the novel taxa ranged between 1.6-1.8 mb with *E. peruensis* and *P. catoniae* assembled into 64 contigs and *C. saccharovorans* assembled into 362 contigs. The number of predicted ORFs ranged between 1,553-1,659. While concordance (95%) was observed for indole production and proline arylamidase, for the novel taxa and nearest neighbors, discordance was observed for alkaline phosphatase, in that taxa with positive reactions in the lab were lacking the required enzymes within the genome; likely due to errors in annotation. *C. saccharovorans* showed the greatest potential for carbohydrate metabolism with the presence of starch, maltose, galactose breakdown genes.

3.0 Introduction

The sequencing of prokaryotic genomes was initially focused on microbes with medical or biotechnological applications (125), with the first bacterium, *Haemophilus influenzae*, sequenced in 1995. Advances in Next Generation Sequencing (NGS) technologies, lowered sequencing costs, and initiatives such as the Human Microbiome Project (HMP) led to an exponential increase of available genomic data over time (126) (**Figure 9**). The incorporation of genomic analysis for microbial systematics has provided valuable insights into identification and phylogeny, and the potential for evaluating metabolic capabilities for the microbe of interest. Furthermore, the substitution of traditional microbiology assays, specifically, DNA-DNA hybridization with genome-based programs such as Average Nucleotide Identity, (ANI), have proved to be reliable when determining the precise relationships of closely related organisms.

The inference of phenotypic traits from genomic information is of interest to help circumvent challenges from laboratory-based assays. The potential for the use of genomic data was first reported by Amaral et al (127) wherein 14 routinely used diagnostic features (Voges–Proskauer reaction, indole production, arginine dihydrolase, ornithine decarboxylase, utilization of myo-inositol, sucrose and L-leucine, and fermentation of D-mannitol, D-sorbitol, L-arabinose, trehalose, cellobiose, D-mannose and D-galactose) were examined across 26 *Vibrio* species. Overall, the authors found that a majority of the genes involved in the metabolic pathways were observed in the genome.

57


Figure 9: The number bacterial and archaeal genomes submitted to NCBI between 1995-2017. Data collated from: GenBank prokaryotes.txt (July 2018)

The goal of this study was to reconstruct the genomes of three novel gut bacteria *Ezakiella peruensis, Citroniella saccharovorans*, and *Peptoniphilus catoniae* to clarify their phylogenetic relationship to known members of the GPAC group as well as to explore enzymatic reactions commonly observed using the commercial enzymatic characterization kit API 32A (BioMérieux). The use of these assays are standard when justifying the description of novel taxa belonging to the *Peptoniphilaceae* family. After collating information obtained from laboratory derived results of the three novel isolates and its nearest neighbors, only four reactions had associated Enzyme Commission (E.C) numbers that were relevant to common phenotypes associated with these taxa. The continued genome sequencing of members belonging to taxa in the GPAC group is

important to not only improve annotation models, but also to better predict phenotypic traits commonly observed for these taxa.

3.1 Materials & Methods

3.1.1 Construction of Shotgun Libraries

Genomic DNA was extracted from a culture grown in Peptone-Yeast (PY) broth using the DNeasy UltraClean Microbial Kit (Qiagen, Germany) and quantified using the Qubit 2.0 fluorometer, dsDNA HS Assay Kit (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA). Each sample was normalized to contain 100 ng of DNA per 100 μ L and fragmented using a sonicator (QSonica USA). To prepare the ends of the fragmented DNA for Illumina adapter ligation, the KAPA Hyper Prep Kit (Kapa Biosystems, USA) was used to form the 5'-phosphorylated, 3'-dA-tailed dsDNA fragments (End repair and Atailing). Reactions were prepared according to manufacturer instructions with the exception that adapter ligation time was set to 30 minutes at 20 °C instead of 15 minutes. Concentrations of libraries were estimated using quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) (FastStart Essential Green) and the resulting Cq values used to normalize libraries. Unique dual indexed primers (Phusion Buffer) were used for library amplification. Finally, libraries were pooled in equimolar concentrations and sequenced on an Illumina MiSeq platform (V2 chemistry, 2 X 250bp).

3.1.2 Data Analysis & Processing

Raw reads were obtained from the sequencing platform. Adapters were trimmed, and the resulting reads were merged and quality filtered using AdapterRemoval v2 (3). Key parameters included; "trimns" to trim ambiguous bases (N) at 5'/3' termini and

59

"trimqualities" to trim 5'/3' termini bases with quality scores less than 30 (1:1,000 chance of incorrect base call). Reads less than 25 bp were discarded. These analysis ready reads were then assembled into contigs using Newbler v2.9 (454 Life Sciences). To verify the quality of the genome assembly, merged and quality filtered reads were re-mapped to the assembled contigs using Bowtie2 (v 2.2.6) (128). Finally, G+C values were predicted using the "infoseq" package within EMBOSS (v6.6) (129, 130).

3.1.3 Checks for Genome Completeness & Contamination

Three quality checks for contamination were implemented: (i) to screen for environmental contamination (i.e., during sample/library preparation or DNA extraction) Metagenomic Intra-Species Diversity Analysis System (MIDAS) v1.3 (131) and CheckM (132) were run; (ii) to check for cross contamination between the respective genomes that were sequenced, a pairwise BLAST search was used between each of the three genomes; (iii) confirmation of identity by comparing the 16S rRNA gene sequence from the respective cultured clones to the predicted 16S rRNA genes (RNAmmer) of the assembled genome.

CheckM allows for assessment of genome completeness and contamination using single-copy housekeeping genes. Additionally, CheckM (132), estimates the completeness and contamination of a genome by using lineage-specific, single copy, marker genes that are extracted and aligned to reference genomes of varying quality. The program can distinguish between data sets containing genomic fragments that belong to multiple taxa and those fragments belonging to more divergent taxa via the implementation of Amino Acid Identity (AAI) (132, 133).

60

MIDAS contains 31,007 bacterial reference genomes clustered into 5,952 species groups based on 96.5% sequence identity across 30 universal single copy marker genes encompassing 15 gene families, including ribosomal proteins, DNA polymerase, 30S ribosomal protein S16 (*rpsP*), DNA primase (*dnaG*), leucyl-tRNA synthetase (*leuS*), and holliday junction DNA helicase (*ruvA*).

3.1.4 Gene Prediction

Gene prediction of the draft genome sequence for all three organisms was accomplished using Prokka v1.11 (134) which includes the following tools: Prodigal v2.6 (135) for Open Reading Frame (ORF) prediction, RNAmmer (136) for Ribosomal RNA prediction. Aragorn (137) and tRNA-Scan (138) for transfer RNA prediction, and Infernal (139) for inference of RNA secondary structure alignments.

3.1.5 Gene Annotation

Ortholog assignment of predicted ORFs and subsequent mapping to metabolic pathways were performed using RAST (Rapid Annotation using Subsystem Technology) (140) with the number of ORFs annotated to functional groups compiled using SEED (141). Enzyme commission numbers corresponding to enzymes responsible for indole, urease, alkaline phosphatase, and proline arylamidase activity were determined using KEGG (Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes) (142). The KEGG database (143) contains a collection of manually curated metabolic pathways based on experimental evidence in order to link genes to gene products in their respective pathways. The genomes of the nearest neighbors were examined in KEGG for the presence or absence of the enzymes of interest. In cases where the genome was not already part of the KEGG database, predicted ORFs were submitted through Kegg's annotation pipeline (KAAS) and then examined for the presence or absence of the enzyme of interest.

3.1.6 ANI, AAI, and UBCG Metrics

Traditionally, the gold standard for separate species status was DNA-DNA hybridization (DDH), which had a 70% demarcation cut-off for species. Currently, this value can be equated with 98.8% 16S rRNA gene similarity (111). It is now accepted that the use of average nucleotide identity (ANI) analysis between two species can be used as a substitute for experimental DDH (110, 111). ANI is calculated using two genome sequences: one as a subject, the second as a query. The genome belonging to the latter is divided into 1,020-bp long fragments. A BLASTn (BLAST) (144) search of the query genome against the subject genome calculates nucleotide identity values between both genomes; the mean of the two resulting reciprocal values are used for taxonomic purposes. To solve the problems of reciprocal inconsistency using this algorithm, OrthoANI was developed as an improved, faster tool to measure ANI values. Briefly, both genomes are fragmented, with fragments. less than 1020 bp discarded. Using BLASTn (Usearch), a reciprocal search between fragments of both genomes results in a single value that represents a measure of nucleotide based genomic similarity between the coding regions of two genomes.

The demarcation cut-off for species falls between 95-96%, with the caveat that other taxonomically useful criteria are incorporated to support their findings. Values are not used to compare genomes belonging to different genera as this method is intended to replace the traditional DNA-DNA hybridization methods used to establish relationships between members of the same species. However, should ANI values

62

between members of different genera fall below this cut-off, a polyphasic approach should be used in conjunction with this data to determine taxonomic placement.

A second measure of genetic relatedness between bacteria employs the calculation of Amino Acid Identity (AAI) of shared genomes. The algorithm is based on two-way BLAST searches between genes (at least 50 and typically >500 genes in total) to determine phylogenetic relationships between taxa of interest. The species cut-off is similar to ANI (~95 to 96% AAI).

Finally, a set of single-copy homologous genes can be concatenated and aligned to nearest neighbors, resulting in phylogenomic trees to infer taxonomic relationships. First, Universal Bacterial Core Genes (UBCGs) are extracted from targeted genomes using Prodigal (135) and hmmsearch is used to identify genes with significantly similar sequence matches using hidden Markov Models (HMM) (145) from assembled whole genomes. The resulting JSON file is used to create multiple alignments of all 92 genes using MAFFT (146). A phylogenetic tree is then constructed using the concatenated sequence of all UBCG genes using FastTree (147). This final UBCG tree represents a valid evolutionary history using whole genomes. In order to estimate the robustness of each UBCG tree branch, Gene Support Index values are calculated and designated on each branch. A GSI value of 92 indicates the branch is supported by all UBCG genes. Therefore, the higher the GSI value, the greater confidence can be placed on the positions of the branch in the tree.

3.2 Results & Discussion

3.2.1 Genome Descriptions

A total of 64 contigs were assembled for *E. peruensis* and *P. catoniae* representing an average predicted coverage of ~130X of the genome. In addition, 362 contigs were assembled for *C. saccharovorans* with a predicted 81X coverage (**Table 8**). From these results, the genome length for all three taxa (approximately 1.7 to 1.8 mb) and G+C (30-38 mol%) is consistent with other members of the *Peptoniphilaceae* family (1.6 to 2.0 mb). Read mapping using Bowtie2 resulted in a 99.4-99.9% overall alignment rate for all three taxa. No taxonomic hits indicative of contamination was identified using MIDAS and CheckM for any of the three genomes. Genome completeness was between 97-99%.

Ribosomal RNAs for *E. peruensis* were predicted as follows: (5S n=1, 16S n=2, and 23S n=0 rRNAs). A blast search of assembled nucleotide contigs against the 23S genes (*RlmN*, *RlmB*, *RlmH* for nearest neighbor *E. massiliensis* showed 100% coverage for three contigs that had 95%, 98%, and 99% identity respectively. This indicates that the 23S rRNA gene was split among three different contigs, resulting in the inability for rnammer to predict the molecule. Examining regions with higher coverage for *E. peruensis* were determined to belong to genes coding a hypothetical protein (96% coverage; 54% identity; 60X) related to *Ndongobacter massiliensis*, an organism belonging to the *Peptoniphilaceae* family that has not been validly published.

Ribosomal RNAs for *C. saccharovorans* were predicted as follows (5S n=3, 16S n=0, and 23S n=3 rRNAs). A BLAST search was performed using the 16S rRNA gene

sequence of the recovered clone against assembled nucleotide contigs in order to identity the 16S rRNA gene. A 100% identity and coverage showed a match with one contig. An explanation for why the gene was not detected by rnammer could be the result of improper annotation. Contigs with greater depths of coverage were the following: an 18 bp sequence (~311X; no BLAST matches), a hypothetical protein matched to *Finegoldia magna* (98% coverage; 47% identity; ~312X) and *Murdochiella massiliensis* (44% coverage; 68% identity), a terminase large subunit matched to *Domibacillus antri* (96% coverage; 78% identity; ~310X), N-acetylmuramoyl-L-alanine amidase matched to *Finegoldia magna* (98% coverage; 47% identity 362X), cell wallbinding repeat-containing protein matched to *Peptostreptococcus russellii* (99% coverage, 41% identity 362X). Ribosomal RNAs for *P. catoniae* were predicted as follows (5S n=4, 16S n=3, and 23S n=4 rRNAs). Contigs with greater depths of coverage were the following: NCS2 (Nucleobase cation symporter-2) family permease matched to *Anaerosphaera aminiphila* and *Peptoniphilus* sp. BV3C26 (97% coverage; 71% identity; ~177X) and (99%; 68% identity; ~177X).

Genome Statistics	Ezakiella	<u>Citroniella</u>	<u>Peptoniphilus</u>
	<u>peruensis</u>	<u>saccharovorans</u>	catoniae
# of Reads	875,244	942,752	1,135,138
# of Contigs	64	362	64
Genome Length	1,662,391 bp	1,845,895 bp	1,666,445 bp
Average Contig Length	29,653 bp	5,531 bp	29,720 bp
Maximum Contig Length	190, 789 bp	54,118 bp	168,963 bp
N50 Value	53, 396	9,262 bp	75,107 bp
Bowtie Alignment Rate	99.38%	99.41%	99.91%
G+C Content	37.6%	29.8%	34.6%
Mean Genome Coverage	130X	81X	139X
Median Genome Coverage	84X	77X	118X
MIDAS	No Taxonomic Hits	No Taxonomic Hits	No Taxonomic Hits
Coding DNA Sequences	1,553	1,659	1,553
Ribosomal RNAs	5S n=1	5S n=3	5S n=4
	16S n=2	16S n=0	16S n=3
	23S n=0	23S n=3	23S n=4
tRNAs	48 loci	34 loci	46
CRISPRs	2	2	0

 Table 8: Genomic Information for Ezakiella peruensis, Citroniella saccharovorans, and

 Peptoniphilus catoniae



Figure 10: Depth of Coverage for Novel Taxa A). *E. peruensis*, B). *P. catoniae*, C). *C. saccharovorans*

3.2.2 Gene Prediction & Annotation

The number of predicted proteins assigned to known functions ranged from 60-72% with *P. catoniae* showing the highest values (Figure 11). Enzymes for betalactamase, and fluoroquinolone resistance were detected in all three taxa, a common characteristic among members in the GPAC group. Enzymes involved in the metabolism of major carbohydrates were not observed for *E. peruensis* and *P. catoniae* although both possessed genes for alanine, methionine & serine biosynthesis. The genome for *C. saccharovorans* showed greater potential for carbohydrate metabolism as demonstrated in laboratory tests. Genes for galactose, maltose, and starch uptake and utilization were observed. In addition, the presence of choloylglycine hydrolase (EC 3.5.1.24), which is involved in bile hydrolysis was also detected.





Figure 11: Breakdown of Open Reading Frames (ORFs) By Functional Categories as provided by RAST's Seed Viewer

3.2.3 ANI, AAI, and UBCG Analysis

OrthoANI analysis comparing *P. catoniae* against nearest neighbors in the genus do not show values in the range for species demarcation (**Table 9**). This further justifies its placement as a separate species within this group. Furthermore, both OrthoANI and AAI values of *E. peruensis* against *E. massiliensis* resulted in a value of 94% just below the delineation for species cut off. OrthoANI values of *C. saccharovorans* did not show relationships between nearest neighbors (Table 10).

	Peptoniphilus	Peptoniphilus	Peptoniphilus	Peptoniphilus	Peptoniphilus	Peptoniphilus	Peptoniphilus	Peptostreptococcus
	catoniae	timonensis	duerdenii	coxii	asaccharolyticus	lacrimalis	indolicus	anaerobius
Peptoniphilus catoniae	100	72	73	70	71	72	70	69
Peptoniphilus timonensis	72	100	72	70	71	72	70	66
Peptoniphilus duerdenii	73	72	100	76	74	74	70	75
Peptoniphilus coxii	70	70	76	100	73	74	73	77
Peptoniphilus asaccharolyticus	71	71	74	73	100	72	84	72
Peptoniphilus lacrimalis	72	72	74	74	72	100	70	70
Peptoniphilus indolicus	70	70	70	73	84	70	100	68
Pentostrentococcus anaerobius	69	66	75	77	72	70	68	100

Table 9: Ortho ANI Values for P. catoniae against Peptoniphilus.



 Table 10: Ortho ANI Values for members in the Peptoniphilaceae Family

E. peruensis vs	0/ A A T	P. catoniae vs	0/ A A T	C. saccharovorans vs	0/ A A T
Nearest Neighbors	70 AAI	Nearest Neighbors	70 AAI	Nearest Neighbors	70 AAI
A. aminiphila	45.2%	A. aminiphila	61.0%	A. aminiphila	46.2%
A. hydrogenalis	44.1%	A. hydrogenalis	48.7%	A. hydrogenalis	49.8%
A. lactolyticus	44.8%	A. lactolyticus	48.8%	A. lactolyticus	50.6%
A. prevotii	45.1%	A. prevotii	47.7%	A. prevotii	48.0%
A. tetradius	45.1%	A. tetradius	48.7%	A. tetradius	48.4%
A. vaginalis	45.0%	A. vaginalis	49.2%	A. vaginalis	49.1%
E. massiliensis	94.7%	E. massiliensis	48.0%	E. massiliensis	49.0%
F. magna	46.4%	F. magna	48.8%	F. magna	51.4%
H. kunzii	42.6%	H. kunzii	44.4%	H. kunzii	46.2%
H. sueciensis	43.7%	H. sueciensis	45.5%	H. sueciensis	46.7%
E. peruensis	100.0%	P. catoniae	100.0%	P. catoniae	48.5%
P. catoniae	46.7%	E. peruensis	47.0%	E. peruensis	47.2%
C. saccharovorans	47.5%	C. saccharovorans	48.7%	C. saccharovorans	100.0%
M. vaginalis	42.2%	M. vaginalis	44.9%	M. vaginalis	44.9%
P. anaerobius	42.8%	P. anaerobius	45.1%	P. anaerobius	44.8%
P. asaccharolyticus	45.5%	P. asaccharolyticus	59.8%	P. asaccharolyticus	48.3%
P. coxii	44.4%	P. coxii	51.0%	P. coxii	46.4%
P. duerdenii	46.6%	P. duerdenii	56.0%	P. duerdenii	50.3%
P. harei	45.9%	P. harei	58.2%	P. harei	48.8%
P. indolicus	45.0%	P. indolicus	59.3%	P. indolicus	46.8%
P. lacrimalis	46.4%	P. lacrimalis	58.5%	P. lacrimalis	48.5%
P. micra	45.5%	P. micra	47.2%	P. micra	49.4%
P. timonensis	47.2%	P. timonensis	58.0%	P. timonensis	47.1%
Sedimentibacter sp.	38.9%	Sedimentibacter sp.	40.5%	Sedimentibacter sp.	39.1%

Table 11: AAI Values of *E. peruensis*, *P. catoniae*, and *C. saccharovorans* against nearest neighbors

Whole genome comparisons based on the UBCG marker genes set (**Figure 12**), show that the taxonomic placement between *E. peruensis* and nearest neighbors "*M. vaginalis*" and *P. coxii* shared a GSI value of 45. This indicates that the branch is only supported by 45 out of 92 UBCGs. Furthermore, *P. catoniae* and *A. aminiphila* share a GSI value of 92, indicating the robustness of their phylogenic relationship. These two taxa may warrant reclassification as two separate genera based on this data. This will only be possible after performing a comprehensive polyphasic taxonomic study as currently API32A data is not available for *A. aminiphila*. Finally, the relationship between *C. saccharovorans* and nearest neighbors *F. magna* and *P. micra* share a GSI value of 66.

In order to further establish tree stability, the UBCG tree was reconstructed in MEGA using the Neighbor-Joining Algorithm with 1000 bootstrap values (**Figure 13**). The results of the tree support those obtained from the UBCG tree in that *P. catoniae* will need to be reclassified with *A. aminiphila*. The determination of whether these will be all separate genera or one genera being reclassified into the other will be based on considering results from polyphasic characterization.



Figure 12: Phylogenomic tree inferred using a concatenated alignment of 92 core genes constructed using FastTree v 2.1.10. Values on the branches support Gene Support Index (GSI). Quotes represent an invalidly published name.



Figure 13: Neighbor-joining phylogenomic tree constructed from concatenated alignment of 92 core genes using MEGA. Bootstrap analysis was carried out using 1000 replications; percentage values are provided at branching points

3.2.4 Examination of Metabolic Pathways

Data available for *E. peruensis*, *C. saccharovorans*, and *P. catoniae* from API32A test kits were cross referenced against data available for nearest neighbors. The collated information was then further filtered to select for test assays with assigned EC numbers, resulting in only four assays; urease, indole, alkaline phosphatase, and proline arylamidase. Urease (urea amidohydrolase; EC 3.5.1.5) is an enzyme that releases ammonia upon hydrolysis of urea present in the human host. Concordance was observed for the *Helcococcus* species testing positive for urease activity. Indole is produced by bacteria from tryptophan, through the tryptophanase enzyme encoded by the *tna*A gene. Overall, with the exception of *P. duerdenii*, the presence of tryptophanase showed strong concordance with genomic data. Detection of alkaline phosphatase, however, showed less concordance as four organisms *P. indolicus*, *A. vaginalis*, *P. micra*, and *H. sueciensis*, showed activity of the enzyme, but lacked the genes associated with this function, while *P. timonensis* did not show enzymatic activity for alkaline phosphatase in the laboratory even though the associated gene was detected in the genome. This could have been due to either user error in interpreting the data from the API test system, problems with annotation, or the expression of the enzyme was not possible under these lab conditions. Strong concordance was observed for proline arylamidase with the exception of *P. coxii* which lacked the required enzyme, but exhibited enzymatic activity in the lab. Although the dataset was limited by combination of availability of data and EC commission numbers, the results from alkaline phosphatase activity show miniaturized tests such as API, can still be a

	Urease (EC 3.5.1.5)	Indole (EC 4.1.99.1)	Alkaline phosphatase (EC 3.1.3.1)	Proline arylamidase (EC 3.4.11.5)		
Peptoniphilus coxii	-			+		
Peptoniphilus timonensis	-	+	-			
Peptoniphilus asaccharolyticus	-	+				
Peptoniphilus indolicus	-	+	+			
Peptoniphilus duerdenii	-	+				
Peptoniphilus lacrimalis	-					
Peptoniphilus harei	-					
Peptoniphilus catoniae	-					
Ezakii peruviensis	-	+	+			
Citroniella saccharovorans	-	+				
Finegoldia magna	-					
Anaerococcus hydrogenalis	-	+				
Anaerococcus lactolyticus	+		-			
Anaerococcus vaginalis	-		+			
Anaerococcus tetradius	+					
Anaerococcus prevotii	+		-			
Parvimonas micra	-		+	+		
Peptostreptococcus anaerobius	-			+		
Helcococcus sueciensis	-	-	+	-		
	-	Lab test was negative, but enzyme was present				
	(+)	Lab was positive, but enzyme was absent in the genome				

valuable tool for characterization until these traits can be more accurately determined using genotypic information.

3.3 Concluding Remarks & Future Investigations

The genomes of three novel taxa recovered from fecal samples of a traditional Peruvian community member, *E. peruensis*, *P. catoniae*, and *C. saccharovorans* were sequenced to better determine phylogenetic relationships with nearest neighbors, especially those of clinical relevance. Future directions should include re-sequencing *C. saccharovorans*, as the genome was assembled into over 300 contigs. Using nanopore for the sequencing platform will result in longer reads and fewer contigs. Future directions should also include expanding in-silico exploration by including fermentation end products. Historically, the use of API test kits to characterize members of the GPAC has proved to be taxonomically meaningful to phenotypically distinguish taxa. However, the inclusion of additional test kits (i.e. BIOLOG) should be included to determine better markers to use for in-silico analysis. From a phylogenetic viewpoint, it is clear that the genus *Peptoniphilus* will require future revisions. The recent description of a number of novel species has added to the phylogenetic depth and diversity, suggesting that some *Peptoniphilus* species may represent novel genera.

References

- Patel NB, Tito RY, Obregon-Tito AJ, O'Neal L, Trujillo-Villaroel O, Marin-Reyes L, Troncoso-Corzo L, Guija-Poma E, Hamada M, Uchino Y, Lewis CM, Jr., Lawson PA. 2015. Ezakiella peruensis gen. nov., sp. nov. isolated from human fecal sample from a coastal traditional community in Peru. Anaerobe 32:43-48.
- 2. Amaral GR, Dias GM, Wellington-Oguri M, Chimetto L, Campeao ME, Thompson FL, Thompson CC. 2014. Genotype to phenotype: identification of diagnostic vibrio phenotypes using whole genome sequences. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 64:357-365.
- 3. Langmead B, Trapnell C, Pop M, Salzberg SL. 2009. Ultrafast and memoryefficient alignment of short DNA sequences to the human genome. Genome Biol 10:R25.
- 4. **Nayfach S, Rodriguez-Mueller B, Garud N, Pollard KS.** 2016. An integrated metagenomics pipeline for strain profiling reveals novel patterns of bacterial transmission and biogeography. Genome Res **26**:1612-1625.
- 5. **Parks DH, Imelfort M, Skennerton CT, Hugenholtz P, Tyson GW.** 2015. CheckM: assessing the quality of microbial genomes recovered from isolates, single cells, and metagenomes. Genome Res **25**:1043-1055.
- 6. **Seemann T.** 2014. Prokka: rapid prokaryotic genome annotation. Bioinformatics **30**:2068-2069.
- 7. **Hyatt D, Chen GL, Locascio PF, Land ML, Larimer FW, Hauser LJ.** 2010. Prodigal: prokaryotic gene recognition and translation initiation site identification. BMC Bioinformatics **11:**119.
- Lagesen K, Hallin P, Rodland EA, Staerfeldt HH, Rognes T, Ussery DW. 2007. RNAmmer: consistent and rapid annotation of ribosomal RNA genes. Nucleic Acids Res 35:3100-3108.
- 9. Laslett D, Canback B. 2004. ARAGORN, a program to detect tRNA genes and tmRNA genes in nucleotide sequences. Nucleic Acids Res 32:11-16.
- 10. **Lowe TM, Chan PP.** 2016. tRNAscan-SE On-line: integrating search and context for analysis of transfer RNA genes. Nucleic Acids Res **44**:W54-57.
- 11. **Moriya Y, Itoh M, Okuda S, Yoshizawa AC, Kanehisa M.** 2007. KAAS: an automatic genome annotation and pathway reconstruction server. Nucleic Acids Res **35**:W182-185.
- 12. **Mesbah M, Premachandran U, Whitman WB.** 1989. Precise Measurement of the G+C Content of Deoxyribonucleic Acid by High-Performance Liquid

Chromatography. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology **39:**159-167.

Chapter 4: High-Throughput Screening for Viable Bacteria In Fecal Material Using Propidium Monoazide

Abstract

Advances in DNA and RNA-based sequencing have allowed for methods that have provided insights into the microbial community diversity in any given ecosystem. However, a limitation of these methods is the inability to differentiate between viable and nonviable cells of different taxa in these samples to further direct cultivation efforts. Examination of microbial physiology and function are routinely determined from cultivation studies, so it is imperative to maximize the chance of their recovery from a sample in the laboratory. The photoreactive dye, Propidium Monoazide (PMA), has typically been employed for use in food and water safety pipelines for its ability to neutralize DNA from compromised bacterial cells, allowing for amplification of only viable cells during downstream applications. In this study, the use of PMA was applied to human fecal samples of a traditional Peruvian community. The molecular inventory data generated from subsequent 16S rRNA gene libraries could then serve as a predictor of the appropriate samples to select for targeted cultivation efforts. While the proportion of live cells in each sample varied, PMA treatment did not significantly reduce microbial community richness and phylogenetic diversity. However, differences in the relative abundance of gut microbes, Faecalibacterium, Holdemanella, Catenibacterium, Dorea, and Senegalemassilia were observed. The protocol proposed in this chapter would help inform microbiologists on selecting the appropriate sample for traditional cultivation approaches.

4.0 Introduction

Establishing microbial viability is important for all fields of microbiology, from food and water safety monitoring (148) to waste-water management programs. A common assay involves the use of Propidium Monoazide (PMA) which has been used in studies to quantify viable bacteria from piggery effluents (149), recovery of viable *Bacteroidales* bacteria from fecal samples (150), and human sputum samples (151).

Propidium Monoazide (Biotium), is an intercalating dye that is unable to diffuse through intact bacterial cell membranes. Cell death resulting in the loss of cell membrane integrity, allows for PMA to bind to DNA, thereby preventing its amplification during PCR (152). This process is the result of exposure to blue light (460 nm) which initiates the irreversible covalent binding of the reagent to DNA.



Figure 14: Mechanism of Action for PMA

The presence of an azide group allows for DNA crosslinking upon light exposure. Upon photoactivation, the DNA-PMA complex prevents subsequent PCR amplification of dead cells, as it intercalates between DNA base pairs.

The outcomes of viability PCR assays are determined by bacterial viability. A

bacterial cell is considered to be non-viable when it loses the ability to replicate with or

without a loss in metabolic activity (153). Cell death could result from damage of vital cellular components via UV damage (154), inactivation of the respiratory chain by solar disinfection (155, 156), low temperature pasteurization (157), or inhibition of DNA, RNA, or protein synthesis (via antibiotics). However, a caveat to this approach is that the above circumstances result in bacterial cell membranes remaining intact and impermeable to reagents such as PMA even after viability is lost (153).

The use of PMA on multiple human fecal samples for community analysis and targeted cultivation approach has not been extensively studied. By adding PMA to samples to inhibit amplification of non-viable cells, a 16S rRNA gene profile can be generated providing a census of viable cells in a sample. Furthermore, this could be of particular importance where cultivation approaches will be the focus of an investigation. For example, members of *Treponema* are notoriously difficult to culture. It would be advantageous to know if the species of interest are viable when a sample is delivered to the laboratory. The goal of this study was to determine the efficacy of PMA in removing genomic signals from non-viable bacterial cells in human fecal samples.

4.1 Materials & Methods

4.1.1 Samples Used for Optimization

Pure Bacterial Cultures

Bacterial cultures *Escherichia coli* ATCC 25922, *Bacillus subtilis* ATCC 6051^{T} , and *Staphylococcus epidermidis* ATCC 14990^T were inoculated in 100 mL of Tryptic Soy Broth (TSB) (BD Bacto) and incubated for 12 hours at 37 °C with shaking at 150 rpm. The cultures were serially diluted to generate stocks containing 1 x10⁹ CFU/mL (CFU = Colony Forming Units).

Human Fecal Samples

A slurry of human fecal material and anoxic PBS (1X) (4g NaCl, 0.2g KCl,

1.44g Na₂HPO₄ 0.24g KH₂PO₄; pH=7.2; per 1L) was prepared for each sample (n=20) in an anaerobic chamber (Coy Laboratory Products). For every 1g of fecal sample, 10 mL of anoxic PBS was added to 15 mL falcon tubes. Samples were preserved in anoxic glycerol stocks (20%).

4.1.2 Treatment Conditions

Pure Bacterial Cultures & Human Fecal Samples

Bacterial cultures and human fecal samples were prepared as $(250 \ \mu\text{L})$ aliquots in 1.5 mL Eppendorf tubes with the former subjected to two different treatments at 1 x 10^9 CFU/mL. For cell lysis, cultures were placed in an autoclave on a 20-minute liquid cycle (121 °C at 21 psi). To increase cell membrane permeability, cultures were suspended in 70% ethanol for 20 minutes. Cell pellets were then harvested via centrifugation (10,000 xg; 5 minutes) and resuspended in ultrapure water (Milipore, Bedford, MA, USA). Treated and untreated (no autoclave or ethanol exposure) bacterial cell suspensions were serially diluted and plated onto TSA to calculate Colony Forming Units (CFUs). Samples were treated with 2.5 µL of 100 µM PMA (20 mM, catalog 40019; Biotium, Hayward CA USA) for 15 minutes in the dark, followed by a 15minute LED exposure (PMA-LiteTM LED Photolysis Device). Treatments without PMA were also included as controls.

4.1.3 DNA Extraction & qPCR

DNA was extracted from fecal samples collected from individuals living in a rural Peruvian population (n=40) and pure bacterial cultures using the AllPrep PowerViral DNA/RNA Kit (Qiagen) with the following modification. Upon adding reagent C1, samples were heated for 10 minutes at 60 °C, followed by a 10-minute bead-beating step. DNA extraction post bead-beating was performed according to the manufacturer's recommended protocol. Extracted samples were quantified via QPCR (LightCycler® 96 Instrument) using the FastStart Essential DNA Green Master reaction mix (Roche). Samples were then normalized based on obtained Cq values to ensure equimolar quantities of DNA were used for subsequent library preps.

4.1.4 Amplicon Library Preparation & Sequencing

For library preparation, the V4 hypervariable region of the bacterial 16S rRNA gene was amplified using the universal bacterial/archaeal primers F515 (5'-CACGGTCGKCGGCGCCATT-3') and R806 (5'-GGACTACHVGGGTWTCTAAT-3') (66). Amplicon libraries were prepared using Phusion Hot Start II High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase (Thermo Scientific). Size selection for pooled libraries were performed using Pippin Prep (Sage Science). Barcoded libraries were pooled and sequenced on an Illumina MiSeq (V2 chemistry; 2 x 250 bp)

87

4.1.5 Read Filtering & OTU Picking

Fastq files obtained from Illumina's BaseSpace Sequence Hub were processed using Pear (v 0.9.6) using the following parameters: maximum assembly length, 270; minimum assembly length, 150; quality threshold, 30; minimum overlap, 30; and p value, 0.001. In total, 99.7% (7.6M) reads were quality filtered, merged, demultiplexed and 3232 chimeras filtered using ('usearch' v 10.0). Reads occurring less than five times reflected artifacts from sequencing error and were removed for OTU picking.

Reads were clustered de novo at 97% similarity into Operational Taxonomic Units (OTUs). Using UCLUST, taxonomy was assigned to the OTUs with the EzBioCloud16S database (v1.5) (158) serving as a reference database. Overall, 92.7 % of the total sequences were assigned to OTUs (singletons removed) using this approach from 7,614,911 merged and filtered reads. A phylogenetic tree was constructed using the FastTree (v2.1.3) (159) package in QIIME. Analysis of alpha, beta-diversity, and taxonomic composition were performed on a biom table with samples rarefied to 10,000 sequences each.

4.2 Results & Discussion

4.2.1 Differential Cell Lysis Effects on PMA Treatments

Compared to their non-PMA treated counterparts, *E. coli*, *S. epidermidis*, and *B. subtilis* showed a substantial decrease in DNA concentration after ethanol/autoclave treatment. The effect is larger in autoclave treated cells versus ethanol treatment. This indicates three things; i) that upon ethanol and autoclaving treatment, the latter has more free-floating DNA for PMA to bind to resulting in decreased amplifiable DNA (higher Ct values), ii) PMA is better able to permeate cells that are completely lysed as opposed

to those that are slightly permeable ii) when comparing cell death in ethanol vs autoclave, the latter has a larger effect as evidenced by the higher Ct values. If the Ct values from ethanol and autoclave treatments had been the same, this would indicate that PMA could penetrate slightly permeable and complete lysed equally. This data is supported by the fact that no colonies were observed on plates inoculated from ethanol and autoclaving treatments.

Bacterial Culture	Ct	∆ Ct	Bacterial Culture	Ct	∆ Ct	Bacterial Culture	Ct	∆ Ct
E. coli,			S. epi,			B. sub		
Ethanol			Ethanol			Ethanol		
+PMA	14.5	7.1	+PMA	13.8	3.0	+PMA	21.0	10.4
E. coli,			S. epi,			B. sub		
Autoclave			Autoclave			Autoclave		
+PMA	19.2	11.8	+PMA	26.1	15.4	+PMA	26.8	16.2
E. coli,			S. epi,			B. sub		
Control			Control			Control		
+PMA	7.7	0.3	+PMA	12.6	1.8	+PMA	10.3	-0.2
E. coli,			S. epi,			B. sub		
Control			Control			Control		
-PMA	7.4	N/A	-PMA	10.8	N/A	-PMA	10.6	N/A
E. coli,			S. epi,			B. sub		
Control			Control			Control		
+PMA			+PMA			+PMA		
-Light	8.5	1.0	-Light	11.5	0.7	-Light	10.8	0.2

Table 12: Ct values of *E. coli*, *S. epidermidis*, and *B. subtilis* upon exposure to PMA with ethanol and autoclave killing methods. ΔC_T (Ct_{sample w/ PMA} – Ct_{sample w/o PMA})

Positive controls were also included to indicate the CFUs/mL of viable cells in each culture from a stock of 10^9 cells/mL. It is likely the dilutions that were used for CFU counts were too low to be detected. Additionally, pre and post PMA treatment controls yielded Ct values for *E. coli* and *B. subtilis* that were very close together, indicating that the cells in the culture were mostly viable, while the *S. epidermidis* cultures had a slightly larger proportion of dead cells compared to *E. coli* and *B. subtilis*.

<u>Cultures</u>	<u>P</u>	<u>Ct value</u>		
	10-4	10-5	10-6	
E. coli	TNTC	TNTC	1.12E+09	28.9
S. epi	TNTC	5.96E+08	16	29.5
B. subtilis	1.06E+07	8	-	26.0

Figure 15: Calculated CFUs for positive controls. TNTC indicates "too numerous to count." Whole numbers represent the number of colonies.

4.2.2 Live/Dead Characterization of Matses Fecal Samples Using PMA Treatment

An average increase in Ct values was observed in all samples after PMA treatment. These results suggest that during sample collection, processing, or freeze-thaw cycles, there was a loss in viable cells (p=<0.05). The impact of post-collection processes on cell viability has been documented in several studies. While these results are suggestive of a moderate loss of cell viability, the relative contribution of these post collection impacts cannot be determined in the current study.



Figure 16: Collective Ct values for Matses fecal samples pre and post PMA treatment

Observations in Phylum Level Diversity

In order to assess differential preservation of taxa, phylum level diversity was investigated using the paired Wilcox test. Results showed statistical differences between pre and post PMA treatments for *Actinobacteria* and *Bacteroides* respectively (P<0.05), where a decrease in relative abundance was observed for *Actinobacteria*. Statistical differences between PMA treatments were not observed for *Firmicutes*,

Verrucomicrobia, Cyanobacteria, Euryarchaeota, Proteobacteria, Spirochetes, and Tenericutes (P >0.05). Based on observations of samples post-PMA treatment, the recovery of members belonging to *Actinobacteria* is less likely compared to members belonging to other phyla.



Figure 17: Relative abundance of Bacteria & Archaea for each sample, pre and post PMA treatment "M" and "P" indicates a sample without or with PMA treatment.

Differences in Relative Abundance of Discriminant Genera

The common taxonomic composition for PMA treated samples consisted of *Senegalemassilia, Faecalibacterium, Lachnospiraceae, Collinsella, Halomonas, Clostridium, Romboutsia,* and *Oscillibacter*. Pre-PMA treated samples had a higher abundance of *Subdoligranulum*, while abundance levels between both treatment types remained unchanged for *Prevotella, Blautia,* and *Akkermansia*. In order to determine which taxa showed statistical differences pre and post PMA treatments, the raw abundance table was merged with the metadata and the median abundance for each taxa was obtained for each treatment category. The significance of comparisons between taxa were corrected for multiple comparisons using False Discovery Rates (FDR), and taxa with P values <0.05 and FDR <0.1 were retained.

Out of the genera that showed a statistical significance between treatments (**Figure 18**), only *Faecalibacterium* showed an increase in abundance indicating their viability for cultivation efforts. These Gram-stain positive anaerobes are one of the most abundant and vital commensal bacteria for the human gut microbiota (160). Evidence of differential preservation is observed as a dramatic decrease is observed for all taxa listed in (**Figure 18**) with the exception of *Faecalibacterium* which is proportionally more abundant due to the loss of multiple other taxa. Additionally, the decrease in *Catenibacterium* combined with the stability of *Prevotella* indicates that pre-PMA samples better reflect the rural gut ecology compared to post PMA.


Figure 18: Boxplots showing specific differences in the relative abundance of discriminant phyla between Pre & Post PMA treatments.

Alpha & Phylogenetic Diversity of Human Fecal Samples Treated With & Without PMA

Paired Wilcox tests on alpha diversity metrics (species richness (observed OTUs), evenness (Berger Parker) and phylogenetic diversity (Faith's PD)) demonstrated no significant difference (Figure 19 A & B). A slight, but insignificant, difference in species evenness was detected between the PMA treated and untreated samples, likely due to an increase in relative abundance of members of the Clostridia genus for a subset of the PMA treated samples. The presence of *Clostridia* is not unexpected as they are spore formers and more capable of tolerating environmental changes. Beta diversity was illustrated via Principal Coordinates Analysis where each square or circle represents the microbial community of a sample belong to a PMA treated (blue) or untreated (red) fecal sample. Ordination of weighted unifrac distance matrix, an analysis that accounts for both taxa presence/absence and abundance, showed differences between PMA treated and non-treated groups (Figure 19D) that were driven by Bifidobacterium, Blautia, Catenibacterium, Clostridium, Holdemanella, Methanobrevibacter, Prevotella, Ruminococcus. Unweighted unifrac distance ordination is qualitative, looking at the presence or absence of OTUs and is more sensitive in observing differences in low abundance OTUs (Figure 19E). Outliers within the dataset were also observed in that samples SM05, were clustered away from the majority of the dataset.



Figure 19: Alpha Diversity metrics (A & B), Berger Parker index to examine the proportional abundance of the most abundant OTUs. Unifrac distance matrices (D & E).

4.3 Conclusion & Future Directions

The rationale of this study was to examine if PMA-pretreatment of human fecal samples could accurately differentiate between viable and nonviable bacterial cells. PMA treatment would emphasize changes in the relative abundance of OTUs in the human fecal samples which would help in human gut microbiota analysis without overestimating the abundance of viable microorganisms. This technique could prove to be valuable for indicating which taxa are more likely to survive sample processing and transport and will help to better direct cultivation efforts for taxa of interest. Limitations of this study are that certain taxa could be over-represented in molecular inventories (i.e. *Clostridia*). Although differences in species richness and phylogenetic diversity were not observed, it is clear that PMA treatment has an effect on species evenness.

The study was limited by not including additional methods of cell inactivation (ie UV exposure and surfactant), which should be incorporated into future studies in order to better evaluate the effect PMA could have on binding to DNA. Furthermore, in order to establish proof of concept, enrichments should be designed to culture and isolate taxa indicating viability post-PMA treatment. This type of assay would help to establish two things:- i) whether the taxa identified in the molecular inventory post-PMA treatment are a true indicator of viability; ii) the lowest detected abundance that will allow for isolation in pure culture.

Future studies should involve the consideration of a mock community, provided by a culture collection; American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) or prepared inhouse in the laboratory using isolates of varying cell structures and sensitivities. Since the number of bacterial cells are strictly controlled, this approach would have given a better approximation of cell counts pre and post PMA treatment after applying the assays previously described in the dissertation. As ATCC is able to provide custom mock communities, fastidious microbes such as members of the *Treponema* genus could be introduced as a control to allow for better testing of PMA sensitivity to fastidious anaerobes.

References

- 1. **Thursby E, Juge N.** 2017. Introduction to the human gut microbiota. Biochem J **474**:1823-1836.
- 2. Sender R, Fuchs S, Milo R. 2016. Revised Estimates for the Number of Human and Bacteria Cells in the Body. PLoS Biol 14:e1002533.
- 3. Neish AS. 2009. Microbes in gastrointestinal health and disease. Gastroenterology 136:65-80.
- 4. **Donaldson GP, Lee SM, Mazmanian SK.** 2016. Gut biogeography of the bacterial microbiota. Nat Rev Microbiol **14:**20-32.
- 5. **Duncan SH, Louis P, Flint HJ.** 2007. Cultivable bacterial diversity from the human colon. Lett Appl Microbiol **44**:343-350.
- 6. Eckburg PB, Bik EM, Bernstein CN, Purdom E, Dethlefsen L, Sargent M, Gill SR, Nelson KE, Relman DA. 2005. Diversity of the human intestinal microbial flora. Science **308**:1635-1638.
- 7. **De Filippo C, Cavalieri D, Di Paola M, Ramazzotti M, Poullet JB, Massart S, Collini S, Pieraccini G, Lionetti P.** 2010. Impact of diet in shaping gut microbiota revealed by a comparative study in children from Europe and rural Africa. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **107:**14691-14696.
- 8. **Trompette A, Gollwitzer ES, Yadava K, Sichelstiel AK, Sprenger N, Ngom-Bru C, Blanchard C, Junt T, Nicod LP, Harris NL, Marsland BJ.** 2014. Gut microbiota metabolism of dietary fiber influences allergic airway disease and hematopoiesis. Nat Med **20:**159-166.
- 9. Koenig JE, Spor A, Scalfone N, Fricker AD, Stombaugh J, Knight R, Angenent LT, Ley RE. 2011. Succession of microbial consortia in the developing infant gut microbiome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108 Suppl 1:4578-4585.
- Martin FP, Sprenger N, Montoliu I, Rezzi S, Kochhar S, Nicholson JK.
 2010. Dietary modulation of gut functional ecology studied by fecal metabonomics. J Proteome Res 9:5284-5295.
- 11. **Turnbaugh PJ, Ridaura VK, Faith JJ, Rey FE, Knight R, Gordon JI.** 2009. The effect of diet on the human gut microbiome: a metagenomic analysis in humanized gnotobiotic mice. Sci Transl Med **1:**6ra14.
- 12. **Turnbaugh PJ, Ley RE, Mahowald MA, Magrini V, Mardis ER, Gordon JI.** 2006. An obesity-associated gut microbiome with increased capacity for energy harvest. Nature **444**:1027-1031.
- 13. Raymond F, Ouameur AA, Deraspe M, Iqbal N, Gingras H, Dridi B, Leprohon P, Plante PL, Giroux R, Berube E, Frenette J, Boudreau DK, Simard JL, Chabot I, Domingo MC, Trottier S, Boissinot M, Huletsky A, Roy PH, Ouellette M, Bergeron MG, Corbeil J. 2016. The initial state of the human gut microbiome determines its reshaping by antibiotics. ISME J 10:707-720.

- 14. **Maurice CF, Haiser HJ, Turnbaugh PJ.** 2013. Xenobiotics shape the physiology and gene expression of the active human gut microbiome. Cell **152:**39-50.
- 15. Cho I, Yamanishi S, Cox L, Methe BA, Zavadil J, Li K, Gao Z, Mahana D, Raju K, Teitler I, Li H, Alekseyenko AV, Blaser MJ. 2012. Antibiotics in early life alter the murine colonic microbiome and adiposity. Nature **488**:621-626.
- 16. **Dominguez-Bello MG, Blaser MJ, Ley RE, Knight R.** 2011. Development of the human gastrointestinal microbiota and insights from high-throughput sequencing. Gastroenterology **140**:1713-1719.
- 17. **Dominguez-Bello MG, Costello EK, Contreras M, Magris M, Hidalgo G, Fierer N, Knight R.** 2010. Delivery mode shapes the acquisition and structure of the initial microbiota across multiple body habitats in newborns. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **107**:11971-11975.
- Fujimura KE, Demoor T, Rauch M, Faruqi AA, Jang S, Johnson CC, Boushey HA, Zoratti E, Ownby D, Lukacs NW, Lynch SV. 2014. House dust exposure mediates gut microbiome Lactobacillus enrichment and airway immune defense against allergens and virus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111:805-810.
- 19. Fujimura KE, Sitarik AR, Havstad S, Lin DL, Levan S, Fadrosh D, Panzer AR, LaMere B, Rackaityte E, Lukacs NW, Wegienka G, Boushey HA, Ownby DR, Zoratti EM, Levin AM, Johnson CC, Lynch SV. 2016. Neonatal gut microbiota associates with childhood multisensitized atopy and T cell differentiation. Nat Med 22:1187-1191.
- 20. Qin J, Li R, Raes J, Arumugam M, Burgdorf KS, Manichanh C, Nielsen T, Pons N, Levenez F, Yamada T, Mende DR, Li J, Xu J, Li S, Li D, Cao J, Wang B, Liang H, Zheng H, Xie Y, Tap J, Lepage P, Bertalan M, Batto JM, Hansen T, Le Paslier D, Linneberg A, Nielsen HB, Pelletier E, Renault P, Sicheritz-Ponten T, Turner K, Zhu H, Yu C, Li S, Jian M, Zhou Y, Li Y, Zhang X, Li S, Qin N, Yang H, Wang J, Brunak S, Dore J, Guarner F, Kristiansen K, Pedersen O, Parkhill J, Weissenbach J, et al. 2010. A human gut microbial gene catalogue established by metagenomic sequencing. Nature 464:59-65.
- 21. **Tap J, Mondot S, Levenez F, Pelletier E, Caron C, Furet JP, Ugarte E, Munoz-Tamayo R, Paslier DL, Nalin R, Dore J, Leclerc M.** 2009. Towards the human intestinal microbiota phylogenetic core. Environ Microbiol 11:2574-2584.
- 22. Allen-Vercoe E, Daigneault M, White A, Panaccione R, Duncan SH, Flint HJ, O'Neal L, Lawson PA. 2012. Anaerostipes hadrus comb. nov., a dominant species within the human colonic microbiota; reclassification of Eubacterium hadrum Moore et al. 1976. Anaerobe 18:523-529.
- 23. Walker AW, Duncan SH, Louis P, Flint HJ. 2014. Phylogeny, culturing, and metagenomics of the human gut microbiota. Trends Microbiol **22**:267-274.
- 24. Lloyd-Price J, Abu-Ali G, Huttenhower C. 2016. The healthy human microbiome. Genome Med 8:51.

- 25. Scheithauer TP, Dallinga-Thie GM, de Vos WM, Nieuwdorp M, van Raalte DH. 2016. Causality of small and large intestinal microbiota in weight regulation and insulin resistance. Mol Metab 5:759-770.
- 26. **LeBlanc JG, Milani C, de Giori GS, Sesma F, van Sinderen D, Ventura M.** 2013. Bacteria as vitamin suppliers to their host: a gut microbiota perspective. Current Opinion in Biotechnology **24:**160-168.
- 27. **Rajilić-Stojanović M, de Vos WM.** 2014. The first 1000 cultured species of the human gastrointestinal microbiota. FEMS Microbiology Reviews **38**:996-1047.
- 28. **Th E, Bettelheim KS.** 1988. The Intestinal Bacteria of the Neonate and Breast-Fed Infant. Reviews of Infectious Diseases **10**:1220-1225.
- 29. Flügge C, Fox W, Royal College of Physicians of L. 1886. Die Mikroorganismen : mit besonderer Berücksichtigung der Ätiologie der Infektionskrankheiten, Zweite völlig umgearbeitete Auflage der "Fermente und Mikroparasiten" .. ed, vol 1. Verlag von F. C. W. Vogel, Leipzig :.
- 30. Veillon A, Zuber. 1898. Recherches sur quelques microbes strictement anaérobies.
- 31. Moro E. 1900. Uber den Bacillus acidophilus n. sp. Jahrb Kinderheilk 52:38-55.
- 32. **Hungate RE.** 1969. Chapter IV A Roll Tube Method for Cultivation of Strict Anaerobes, p 117-132. *In* Norris JR, Ribbons DW (ed), Methods in Microbiology, vol 3. Academic Press.
- 33. Holdeman LV, Good IJ, Moore WE. 1976. Human fecal flora: variation in bacterial composition within individuals and a possible effect of emotional stress. Appl Environ Microbiol **31**:359-375.
- 34. **Moore WE, Holdeman LV.** 1974. Human fecal flora: the normal flora of 20 Japanese-Hawaiians. Appl Microbiol **27:**961-979.
- 35. **MOORE WEC, JOHNSON JL, HOLDEMAN LV.** 1976. Emendation of Bacteroidaceae and Butyrivibrio and Descriptions of Desulfomonas gen. nov. and Ten New Species in the Genera Desulfomonas, Butyrivibrio, Eubacterium, Clostridium, and Ruminococcus. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology **26**:238-252.
- 36. CATO EP, HOLDEMAN LV, MOORE WEC. 1979. Proposal of Neotype Strains for Seven Non-Saccharolytic Bacteroides Species. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology **29**:427-434.
- 37. **Holdeman LV, Moore WEC.** 1975. Anaerobe Laboratory Manual. Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, Anaerobe Laboratory.
- FOX GE, PECHMAN KR, WOESE CR. 1977. Comparative Cataloging of 16S Ribosomal Ribonucleic Acid: Molecular Approach to Procaryotic Systematics. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology 27:44-57.
- 39. Woese CR, Fox GE. 1977. Phylogenetic structure of the prokaryotic domain: the primary kingdoms. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 74:5088-5090.
- 40. Namsolleck P, Thiel R, Lawson P, Holmstrøm K, Rajilic M, Vaughan EE, Rigottier-Gois L, Collins MD, de Vos WM, Blaut M. 2004. Molecular methods for the analysis of gut microbiota. Microbial Ecology in Health and Disease 16:71-85.

- 41. **Zengler K, Toledo G, Rappe M, Elkins J, Mathur EJ, Short JM, Keller M.** 2002. Cultivating the uncultured. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **99:**15681-15686.
- 42. **Amann R, Fuchs BM.** 2008. Single-cell identification in microbial communities by improved fluorescence in situ hybridization techniques. Nat Rev Microbiol **6**:339-348.
- 43. Caporaso JG, Lauber CL, Walters WA, Berg-Lyons D, Huntley J, Fierer N, Owens SM, Betley J, Fraser L, Bauer M, Gormley N, Gilbert JA, Smith G, Knight R. 2012. Ultra-high-throughput microbial community analysis on the Illumina HiSeq and MiSeq platforms. ISME J 6:1621-1624.
- 44. **Amann RI, Ludwig W, Schleifer KH.** 1995. Phylogenetic identification and in situ detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. Microbiol Rev **59**:143-169.
- 45. **Curtis TP, Sloan WT, Scannell JW.** 2002. Estimating prokaryotic diversity and its limits. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **99:**10494-10499.
- 46. Rinke C, Schwientek P, Sczyrba A, Ivanova NN, Anderson IJ, Cheng J-F, Darling A, Malfatti S, Swan BK, Gies EA, Dodsworth JA, Hedlund BP, Tsiamis G, Sievert SM, Liu W-T, Eisen JA, Hallam SJ, Kyrpides NC, Stepanauskas R, Rubin EM, Hugenholtz P, Woyke T. 2013. Insights into the phylogeny and coding potential of microbial dark matter. Nature 499:431.
- 47. Whitman WB, Coleman DC, Wiebe WJ. 1998. Prokaryotes: the unseen majority. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **95:**6578-6583.
- 48. **Suau A, Bonnet R, Sutren M, Godon JJ, Gibson GR, Collins MD, Dore J.** 1999. Direct analysis of genes encoding 16S rRNA from complex communities reveals many novel molecular species within the human gut. Appl Environ Microbiol **65**:4799-4807.
- 49. Wylie KM, Truty RM, Sharpton TJ, Mihindukulasuriya KA, Zhou Y, Gao H, Sodergren E, Weinstock GM, Pollard KS. 2012. Novel bacterial taxa in the human microbiome. PLoS One 7:e35294.
- 50. Group NHW, Peterson J, Garges S, Giovanni M, McInnes P, Wang L, Schloss JA, Bonazzi V, McEwen JE, Wetterstrand KA, Deal C, Baker CC, Di Francesco V, Howcroft TK, Karp RW, Lunsford RD, Wellington CR, Belachew T, Wright M, Giblin C, David H, Mills M, Salomon R, Mullins C, Akolkar B, Begg L, Davis C, Grandison L, Humble M, Khalsa J, Little AR, Peavy H, Pontzer C, Portnoy M, Sayre MH, Starke-Reed P, Zakhari S, Read J, Watson B, Guyer M. 2009. The NIH Human Microbiome Project. Genome Res 19:2317-2323.
- 51. **Hugon P, Dufour JC, Colson P, Fournier PE, Sallah K, Raoult D.** 2015. A comprehensive repertoire of prokaryotic species identified in human beings. Lancet Infect Dis **15**:1211-1219.
- 52. Li J, Jia H, Cai X, Zhong H, Feng Q, Sunagawa S, Arumugam M, Kultima JR, Prifti E, Nielsen T, Juncker AS, Manichanh C, Chen B, Zhang W, Levenez F, Wang J, Xu X, Xiao L, Liang S, Zhang D, Zhang Z, Chen W, Zhao H, Al-Aama JY, Edris S, Yang H, Wang J, Hansen T, Nielsen HB, Brunak S, Kristiansen K, Guarner F, Pedersen O, Dore J, Ehrlich SD, Meta HITC, Bork P, Wang J, Meta HITC. 2014. An integrated catalog of reference genes in the human gut microbiome. Nat Biotechnol 32:834-841.

- 53. Lagier JC, Armougom F, Million M, Hugon P, Pagnier I, Robert C, Bittar F, Fournous G, Gimenez G, Maraninchi M, Trape JF, Koonin EV, La Scola B, Raoult D. 2012. Microbial culturomics: paradigm shift in the human gut microbiome study. Clin Microbiol Infect 18:1185-1193.
- 54. **Lagier JC, Hugon P, Khelaifia S, Fournier PE, La Scola B, Raoult D.** 2015. The rebirth of culture in microbiology through the example of culturomics to study human gut microbiota. Clin Microbiol Rev **28**:237-264.
- 55. Seng P, Drancourt M, Gouriet F, La Scola B, Fournier PE, Rolain JM, Raoult D. 2009. Ongoing revolution in bacteriology: routine identification of bacteria by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Clin Infect Dis **49:**543-551.
- 56. Lagier JC, Dubourg G, Million M, Cadoret F, Bilen M, Fenollar F, Levasseur A, Rolain JM, Fournier PE, Raoult D. 2018. Culturing the human microbiota and culturomics. Nat Rev Microbiol doi:10.1038/s41579-018-0041-0.
- 57. Kim OS, Cho YJ, Lee K, Yoon SH, Kim M, Na H, Park SC, Jeon YS, Lee JH, Yi H, Won S, Chun J. 2012. Introducing EzTaxon-e: a prokaryotic 16S rRNA gene sequence database with phylotypes that represent uncultured species. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 62:716-721.
- 58. Johnson M, Zaretskaya I, Raytselis Y, Merezhuk Y, McGinnis S, Madden TL. 2008. NCBI BLAST: a better web interface. Nucleic Acids Res 36:W5-9.
- 59. Blum HE. 2017. The human microbiome. Adv Med Sci 62:414-420.
- 60. Gevers D, Knight R, Petrosino JF, Huang K, McGuire AL, Birren BW, Nelson KE, White O, Methe BA, Huttenhower C. 2012. The Human Microbiome Project: a community resource for the healthy human microbiome. PLoS Biol 10:e1001377.
- 61. Bäckhed F, Roswall J, Peng Y, Feng Q, Jia H, Kovatcheva-Datchary P, Li Y, Xia Y, Xie H, Zhong H, Khan Muhammad T, Zhang J, Li J, Xiao L, Al-Aama J, Zhang D, Lee Ying S, Kotowska D, Colding C, Tremaroli V, Yin Y, Bergman S, Xu X, Madsen L, Kristiansen K, Dahlgren J, Wang J. Dynamics and Stabilization of the Human Gut Microbiome during the First Year of Life. Cell Host & Microbe 17:690-703.
- 62. Goodrich JK, Davenport ER, Beaumont M, Jackson MA, Knight R, Ober C, Spector TD, Bell JT, Clark AG, Ley RE. 2016. Genetic Determinants of the Gut Microbiome in UK Twins. Cell Host Microbe 19:731-743.
- 63. Karlsson FH, Tremaroli V, Nookaew I, Bergstrom G, Behre CJ, Fagerberg B, Nielsen J, Backhed F. 2013. Gut metagenome in European women with normal, impaired and diabetic glucose control. Nature **498**:99-103.
- Qin J, Li Y, Cai Z, Li S, Zhu J, Zhang F, Liang S, Zhang W, Guan Y, Shen D, Peng Y, Zhang D, Jie Z, Wu W, Qin Y, Xue W, Li J, Han L, Lu D, Wu P, Dai Y, Sun X, Li Z, Tang A, Zhong S, Li X, Chen W, Xu R, Wang M, Feng Q, Gong M, Yu J, Zhang Y, Zhang M, Hansen T, Sanchez G, Raes J, Falony G, Okuda S, Almeida M, LeChatelier E, Renault P, Pons N, Batto JM, Zhang Z, Chen H, Yang R, Zheng W, Li S, Yang H, et al. 2012. A metagenome-wide association study of gut microbiota in type 2 diabetes. Nature 490:55-60.

- 65. Clemente JC, Pehrsson EC, Blaser MJ, Sandhu K, Gao Z, Wang B, Magris M, Hidalgo G, Contreras M, Noya-Alarcon O, Lander O, McDonald J, Cox M, Walter J, Oh PL, Ruiz JF, Rodriguez S, Shen N, Song SJ, Metcalf J, Knight R, Dantas G, Dominguez-Bello MG. 2015. The microbiome of uncontacted Amerindians. Sci Adv 1.
- 66. Obregon-Tito AJ, Tito RY, Metcalf J, Sankaranarayanan K, Clemente JC, Ursell LK, Zech Xu Z, Van Treuren W, Knight R, Gaffney PM, Spicer P, Lawson P, Marin-Reyes L, Trujillo-Villarroel O, Foster M, Guija-Poma E, Troncoso-Corzo L, Warinner C, Ozga AT, Lewis CM. 2015. Subsistence strategies in traditional societies distinguish gut microbiomes. Nat Commun 6:6505.
- 67. Yatsunenko T, Rey FE, Manary MJ, Trehan I, Dominguez-Bello MG, Contreras M, Magris M, Hidalgo G, Baldassano RN, Anokhin AP, Heath AC, Warner B, Reeder J, Kuczynski J, Caporaso JG, Lozupone CA, Lauber C, Clemente JC, Knights D, Knight R, Gordon JI. 2012. Human gut microbiome viewed across age and geography. Nature 486:222-227.
- 68. Schnorr SL, Candela M, Rampelli S, Centanni M, Consolandi C, Basaglia G, Turroni S, Biagi E, Peano C, Severgnini M, Fiori J, Gotti R, De Bellis G, Luiselli D, Brigidi P, Mabulla A, Marlowe F, Henry AG, Crittenden AN. 2014. Gut microbiome of the Hadza hunter-gatherers. Nat Commun 5:3654.
- 69. Gomez A, Petrzelkova KJ, Burns MB, Yeoman CJ, Amato KR, Vlckova K, Modry D, Todd A, Jost Robinson CA, Remis MJ, Torralba MG, Morton E, Umana JD, Carbonero F, Gaskins HR, Nelson KE, Wilson BA, Stumpf RM, White BA, Leigh SR, Blekhman R. 2016. Gut Microbiome of Coexisting BaAka Pygmies and Bantu Reflects Gradients of Traditional Subsistence Patterns. Cell Rep 14:2142-2153.
- 70. Sankaranarayanan K TR, Obregon-Tito A, Marin-Reyes L, Warinner C, Lewis Jr. C Patterns of Variation in the Oral and Gut Microbiomes of Traditional Populations., p. *In* (ed),
- 71. **Hobson PN.** 1969. Rumen Bacteria, p 133-149. *In* Norris JR, Ribbons DW (ed), Methods in Microbiology, vol 3. Academic Press.
- 72. Eden PA, Schmidt TM, Blakemore RP, Pace NR. 1991. Phylogenetic analysis of Aquaspirillum magnetotacticum using PCR-Amplified 16S ribosomal RNA-Specific DNA, p 127-130, Iron Biominerals. Springer.
- 73. **DeLong EF.** 1992. Archaea in coastal marine environments. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **89**:5685-5689.
- 74. Sequencher® version 5.4.6 DNA sequence analysis software GCC, Ann Arbor, MI USA Accessed
- 75. Edgar RC, Haas BJ, Clemente JC, Quince C, Knight R. 2011. UCHIME improves sensitivity and speed of chimera detection. Bioinformatics 27:2194-2200.
- 76. Larkin MA, Blackshields G, Brown NP, Chenna R, McGettigan PA, McWilliam H, Valentin F, Wallace IM, Wilm A, Lopez R, Thompson JD, Gibson TJ, Higgins DG. 2007. Clustal W and Clustal X version 2.0. Bioinformatics 23:2947-2948.

- Tamura K, Peterson D, Peterson N, Stecher G, Nei M, Kumar S. 2011.
 MEGA5: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis using maximum likelihood, evolutionary distance, and maximum parsimony methods. Mol Biol Evol 28:2731-2739.
- 78. **Tindall BJ, Rossello-Mora R, Busse HJ, Ludwig W, Kampfer P.** 2010. Notes on the characterization of prokaryote strains for taxonomic purposes. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **60:**249-266.
- 79. Rainey FA, Oren A. 2011. Taxonomy of Prokaryotes, vol 38. Academic Press.
- Schulze J. 1986. Chemical Methods in Bacterial Systematics. Herausgegeben von M. Goodfellow und D. E. Minnikin, The Society for Applied Bacteriology Technical Series No. 20. 410 Seiten, zahlr. Abb. und Tab. Academic Press, London. Orlando. San Diego. New York, Toronto, Montreal, Sydney, Tokyo 1985. Preis: 69,50 \$; 45,00 â. Food / Nahrung 30:994-994.
- 81. **da Costa MS, Albuquerque L, Nobre MF, Wait R.** 2011. 8 The Identification of Fatty Acids in Bacteria, p 183-196. *In* Rainey F, Oren A (ed), Methods in Microbiology, vol 38. Academic Press.
- 82. Sasser M. Identification of bacteria by gas chromatography of cellular fatty acids. MIDI Technical Note 101 Newark, DE: MIDI Inc 1502, 101.
- Kämpfer P, Kroppenstedt RM. 1996. Numerical analysis of fatty acid patterns of coryneform bacteria and related taxa. Canadian Journal of Microbiology 42:989-1005.
- 84. **Schumann P.** 2011. 5 Peptidoglycan Structure, p 101-129. *In* Rainey F, Oren A (ed), Methods in Microbiology, vol 38. Academic Press.
- 85. Hamada M, Yamamura H, Komukai C, Tamura T, Suzuki K, Hayakawa M. 2012. Luteimicrobium album sp. nov., a novel actinobacterium isolated from a lichen collected in Japan, and emended description of the genus Luteimicrobium. J Antibiot (Tokyo) 65:427-431.
- 86. **Tindall BJ.** 1990. Lipid composition of Halobacterium lacusprofundi. FEMS Microbiology Letters **66**:199-202.
- 87. Vandamme P, Pot B, Gillis M, de Vos P, Kersters K, Swings J. 1996. Polyphasic taxonomy, a consensus approach to bacterial systematics. Microbiol Rev 60:407-438.
- 88. **Mesbah M, Premachandran U, Whitman WB.** 1989. Precise Measurement of the G+C Content of Deoxyribonucleic Acid by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology **39:**159-167.
- 89. **Parker CT, Tindall BJ, Garrity GM.** 2015. International Code of Nomenclature of Prokaryotes. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol doi:10.1099/ijsem.0.000778.
- 90. **Brynestad S, Granum PE.** 2002. Clostridium perfringens and foodborne infections. Int J Food Microbiol **74:**195-202.
- 91. Stevens DL, Aldape MJ, Bryant AE. 2012. Life-threatening clostridial infections. Anaerobe 18:254-259.
- 92. Salyers AA, Gherardini F, O'Brien M. 1981. Utilization of xylan by two species of human colonic Bacteroides. Appl Environ Microbiol **41**:1065-1068.

- 93. **Katouli M.** 2010. Population structure of gut Escherichia coli and its role in development of extra-intestinal infections. Iran J Microbiol **2**:59-72.
- 94. Hopkins MJ, Englyst HN, Macfarlane S, Furrie E, Macfarlane GT, McBain AJ. 2003. Degradation of cross-linked and non-cross-linked arabinoxylans by the intestinal microbiota in children. Appl Environ Microbiol **69**:6354-6360.
- 95. **Zhang J, Xu C, Huo D, Hu Q, Peng Q.** 2017. Comparative study of the gut microbiome potentially related to milk protein in Murrah buffaloes (Bubalus bubalis) and Chinese Holstein cattle. Sci Rep **7**:42189.
- 96. **Peng B, Huang S, Liu T, Geng A.** 2015. Bacterial xylose isomerases from the mammal gut Bacteroidetes cluster function in Saccharomyces cerevisiae for effective xylose fermentation. Microb Cell Fact **14:**70.
- 97. **Dubin K, Pamer EG.** 2014. Enterococci and Their Interactions with the Intestinal Microbiome. Microbiol Spectr **5**.
- 98. **Anonymous.** Enterococcus, Bergey's Manual of Systematics of Archaea and Bacteria doi:doi:10.1002/9781118960608.gbm00600.
- 99. Johnson CN, Whitehead TR, Cotta MA, Rhoades RE, Lawson PA. 2014. Peptoniphilus stercorisuis sp. nov., isolated from a swine manure storage tank and description of Peptoniphilaceae fam. nov. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 64:3538-3545.
- 100. **Wong D, Aoki F, Rubinstein E.** 2014. Bacteremia caused by Eggerthella lenta in an elderly man with a gastrointestinal malignancy: A case report. Can J Infect Dis Med Microbiol **25**:e85-86.
- 101. **Kageyama A, Benno Y, Nakase T.** 1999. Phylogenetic evidence for the transfer of Eubacterium lentum to the genus Eggerthella as Eggerthella lenta gen. nov., comb. nov. Int J Syst Bacteriol **49 Pt 4**:1725-1732.
- 102. **Murdoch DA.** 1998. Gram-positive anaerobic cocci. Clin Microbiol Rev **11**:81-120.
- 103. Ezaki T, Li N, Kawamura Y. 2006. The Anaerobic Gram-Positive Cocci, p 795-808. *In* Dworkin M, Falkow S, Rosenberg E, Schleifer K-H, Stackebrandt E (ed), The Prokaryotes: Volume 4: Bacteria: Firmicutes, Cyanobacteria doi:10.1007/0-387-30744-3_26. Springer US, New York, NY.
- 104. Ezaki T, Kawamura Y, Li N, Li ZY, Zhao L, Shu S. 2001. Proposal of the genera *Anaerococcus* gen. nov., *Peptoniphilus* gen. nov. and *Gallicola* gen. nov. for members of the genus *Peptostreptococcus*. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 51:1521-1528.
- 105. Ueki A, Abe K, Suzuki D, Kaku N, Watanabe K, Ueki K. 2009. Anaerosphaera aminiphila gen. nov., sp. nov., a glutamate-degrading, Grampositive anaerobic coccus isolated from a methanogenic reactor treating cattle waste. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 59:3161-3167.
- 106. Collins MD, Facklam RR, Rodrigues UM, Ruoff KL. 1993. Phylogenetic Analysis of Some Aerococcus-Like Organisms from Clinical Sources: Description of Helcococcus kunzii gen. nov., sp. nov. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology 43:425-429.
- 107. Ulger-Toprak N, Liu C, Summanen PH, Finegold SM. 2010. Murdochiella asaccharolytica gen. nov., sp. nov., a Gram-stain-positive, anaerobic coccus

isolated from human wound specimens. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **60:**1013-1016.

- 108. Ludwig W, Schleifer K-H, Whitman WB. 2015. Revised Road Map to the Phylum Firmicutes, Bergey's Manual of Systematics of Archaea and Bacteria doi:10.1002/9781118960608.bm00025. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.
- 109. De Vos P, Garrity, G. M., Jones, D., Krieg, N. R., Ludwig, W., Rainey, F. A., Schleifer, K.-H. & Whitman, W. B. 2009. The Firmicutes, Family XI; Incertae sedis, 2nd ed, vol 3. Springer, New York, NY.
- 110. Yarza P, Yilmaz P, Pruesse E, Glockner FO, Ludwig W, Schleifer KH, Whitman WB, Euzeby J, Amann R, Rossello-Mora R. 2014. Uniting the classification of cultured and uncultured bacteria and archaea using 16S rRNA gene sequences. Nat Rev Microbiol 12:635-645.
- 111. **Kim M, Oh HS, Park SC, Chun J.** 2014. Towards a taxonomic coherence between average nucleotide identity and 16S rRNA gene sequence similarity for species demarcation of prokaryotes. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **64**:346-351.
- 112. Ulger-Toprak N, Lawson PA, Summanen P, O'Neal L, Finegold SM. 2012. Peptoniphilus duerdenii sp. nov. and Peptoniphilus koenoeneniae sp. nov., isolated from human clinical specimens. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 62:2336-2341.
- 113. Patel NB, Tito RY, Obregon-Tito AJ, O'Neal L, Trujillo-Villaroel O, Marin-Reyes L, Troncoso-Corzo L, Guija-Poma E, Lewis CM, Lawson PA. 2016. Peptoniphilus catoniae sp. nov., isolated from a human faecal sample from a traditional Peruvian coastal community. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 66:2019-2024.
- 114. **Citron DM, Tyrrell KL, Goldstein EJ.** 2012. Peptoniphilus coxii sp. nov. and Peptoniphilus tyrrelliae sp. nov. isolated from human clinical infections. Anaerobe **18**:244-248.
- 115. **Song Y, Liu C, Finegold SM.** 2007. *Peptoniphilus gorbachii* sp. nov., *Peptoniphilus olsenii* sp. nov., and *Anaerococcus murdochii* sp. nov. isolated from clinical specimens of human origin. J Clin Microbiol **45**:1746-1752.
- 116. **Rooney AP, Swezey JL, Pukall R, Schumann P, Spring S.** 2011. Peptoniphilus methioninivorax sp. nov., a Gram-positive anaerobic coccus isolated from retail ground beef. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **61:**1962-1967.
- 117. **Mishra AK, Lagier JC, Nguyen TT, Raoult D, Fournier PE.** 2013. Non contiguous-finished genome sequence and description of Peptoniphilus senegalensis sp. nov. Stand Genomic Sci **7**:370-381.
- 118. **Mishra AK, Lagier JC, Robert C, Raoult D, Fournier PE.** 2012. Non contiguous-finished genome sequence and description of Peptoniphilus timonensis sp. nov. Stand Genomic Sci **7:1**-11.
- 119. Patel NB, Tito RY, Obregon-Tito AJ, O'Neal L, Trujillo-Villaroel O, Marin-Reyes L, Troncoso-Corzo L, Guija-Poma E, Hamada M, Uchino Y, Lewis CM, Jr., Lawson PA. 2015. Ezakiella peruensis gen. nov., sp. nov. isolated from human fecal sample from a coastal traditional community in Peru. Anaerobe 32:43-48.
- 120. Patel NB, Obregón-Tito AJ, Tito RY, Trujillo-Villaroel O, Marin-Reyes L, Troncoso-Corzo L, Guija-Poma E, Lewis Jr CM, Lawson PA. 2018.

Citroniella saccharovorans gen. nov. sp. nov., a new member of the family Peptoniphilaceae isolated from a human fecal sample of a coastal traditional community member in Peru. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology.

- 121. Murdoch DA, Shah HN. 1999. Reclassification of Peptostreptococcus magnus (Prevot 1933) Holdeman and Moore 1972 as Finegoldia magna comb. nov. and Peptostreptococcus micros (Prevot 1933) Smith 1957 as Micromonas micros comb. nov. Anaerobe 5:555-559.
- 122. Caliendo AM, Jordan CD, Ruoff KL. 1995. *Helcococcus*, a new genus of catalase-negative, gram-positive cocci isolated from clinical specimens. J Clin Microbiol **33**:1638.
- 123. **Tindall BJ, Euzeby JP.** 2006. Proposal of Parvimonas gen. nov. and Quatrionicoccus gen. nov. as replacements for the illegitimate, prokaryotic, generic names Micromonas Murdoch and Shah 2000 and Quadricoccus Maszenan et al. 2002, respectively. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **56**:2711-2713.
- 124. Chassard C, Goumy V, Leclerc M, Del'homme C, Bernalier-Donadille A. 2007. Characterization of the xylan-degrading microbial community from human faeces. FEMS Microbiol Ecol **61**:121-131.
- 125. Fleischmann RD, Adams MD, White O, Clayton RA, Kirkness EF, Kerlavage AR, Bult CJ, Tomb JF, Dougherty BA, Merrick JM, et al. 1995. Whole-genome random sequencing and assembly of Haemophilus influenzae Rd. Science 269:496-512.
- 126. Whitman WB. 2014. Chapter 1 The Need for Change: Embracing the Genome, p 1-12. *In* Goodfellow M, Sutcliffe I, Chun J (ed), Methods in Microbiology, vol 41. Academic Press.
- 127. Anonymous. !!! INVALID CITATION !!! .
- 128. Langmead B, Trapnell C, Pop M, Salzberg SL. 2009. Ultrafast and memoryefficient alignment of short DNA sequences to the human genome. Genome Biol 10:R25.
- 129. **Carver T, Bleasby A.** 2003. The design of Jemboss: a graphical user interface to EMBOSS. Bioinformatics **19:**1837-1843.
- 130. **Carver TJ, Mullan LJ.** 2002. Website update: a new graphical user interface to EMBOSS. Comp Funct Genomics **3**:75-78.
- 131. Nayfach S, Rodriguez-Mueller B, Garud N, Pollard KS. 2016. An integrated metagenomics pipeline for strain profiling reveals novel patterns of bacterial transmission and biogeography. Genome Res 26:1612-1625.
- 132. **Parks DH, Imelfort M, Skennerton CT, Hugenholtz P, Tyson GW.** 2015. CheckM: assessing the quality of microbial genomes recovered from isolates, single cells, and metagenomes. Genome Res **25**:1043-1055.
- 133. **Rodriguez-R L, Konstantinidis K.** Bypassing Cultivation To Identify Bacterial Species. Microbe Magazine doi:doi:10.1128/microbe.9.111.1.
- 134. **Seemann T.** 2014. Prokka: rapid prokaryotic genome annotation. Bioinformatics **30**:2068-2069.
- 135. Hyatt D, Chen GL, Locascio PF, Land ML, Larimer FW, Hauser LJ. 2010. Prodigal: prokaryotic gene recognition and translation initiation site identification. BMC Bioinformatics 11:119.

- Lagesen K, Hallin P, Rodland EA, Staerfeldt HH, Rognes T, Ussery DW. 2007. RNAmmer: consistent and rapid annotation of ribosomal RNA genes. Nucleic Acids Res 35:3100-3108.
- 137. Laslett D, Canback B. 2004. ARAGORN, a program to detect tRNA genes and tmRNA genes in nucleotide sequences. Nucleic Acids Res **32**:11-16.
- 138. Lowe TM, Chan PP. 2016. tRNAscan-SE On-line: integrating search and context for analysis of transfer RNA genes. Nucleic Acids Res 44:W54-57.
- 139. Nawrocki EP, Eddy SR. 2013. Infernal 1.1: 100-fold faster RNA homology searches. Bioinformatics 29:2933-2935.
- 140. Aziz RK, Bartels D, Best AA, DeJongh M, Disz T, Edwards RA, Formsma K, Gerdes S, Glass EM, Kubal M, Meyer F, Olsen GJ, Olson R, Osterman AL, Overbeek RA, McNeil LK, Paarmann D, Paczian T, Parrello B, Pusch GD, Reich C, Stevens R, Vassieva O, Vonstein V, Wilke A, Zagnitko O. 2008. The RAST Server: rapid annotations using subsystems technology. BMC Genomics 9:75.
- 141. Overbeek R, Olson R, Pusch GD, Olsen GJ, Davis JJ, Disz T, Edwards RA, Gerdes S, Parrello B, Shukla M, Vonstein V, Wattam AR, Xia F, Stevens R. 2014. The SEED and the Rapid Annotation of microbial genomes using Subsystems Technology (RAST). Nucleic Acids Res 42:D206-214.
- 142. **Ogata H, Goto S, Sato K, Fujibuchi W, Bono H, Kanehisa M.** 1999. KEGG: Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes. Nucleic Acids Res **27:**29-34.
- 143. **Kanehisa M, Goto S.** 2000. KEGG: kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes. Nucleic Acids Res **28**:27-30.
- 144. Altschul SF, Madden TL, Schaffer AA, Zhang J, Zhang Z, Miller W, Lipman DJ. 1997. Gapped BLAST and PSI-BLAST: a new generation of protein database search programs. Nucleic Acids Res 25:3389-3402.
- Eddy SR. 2011. Accelerated Profile HMM Searches. PLoS Comput Biol 7:e1002195.
- Katoh K, Standley DM. 2013. MAFFT multiple sequence alignment software version 7: improvements in performance and usability. Mol Biol Evol 30:772-780.
- 147. **Price MN, Dehal PS, Arkin AP.** 2010. FastTree 2--approximately maximumlikelihood trees for large alignments. PLoS One **5**:e9490.
- 148. Elizaquível P, Aznar R, Sánchez G. 2014. Recent developments in the use of viability dyes and quantitative PCR in the food microbiology field. Journal of Applied Microbiology 116:1-13.
- 149. **Desneux J, Chemaly M, Pourcher AM.** 2015. Experimental design for the optimization of propidium monoazide treatment to quantify viable and non-viable bacteria in piggery effluents. BMC Microbiol **15**:164.
- 150. **Bae S, Wuertz S.** 2009. Discrimination of viable and dead fecal Bacteroidales bacteria by quantitative PCR with propidium monoazide. Appl Environ Microbiol **75**:2940-2944.
- 151. Nguyen LD, Deschaght P, Merlin S, Loywick A, Audebert C, Van Daele S, Viscogliosi E, Vaneechoutte M, Delhaes L. 2016. Effects of Propidium Monoazide (PMA) Treatment on Mycobiome and Bacteriome Analysis of Cystic Fibrosis Airways during Exacerbation. PLoS One 11:e0168860.

- 152. Nocker A, Cheung CY, Camper AK. 2006. Comparison of propidium monoazide with ethidium monoazide for differentiation of live vs. dead bacteria by selective removal of DNA from dead cells. J Microbiol Methods 67:310-320.
- 153. Cangelosi GA, Meschke JS. 2014. Dead or alive: molecular assessment of microbial viability. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:5884-5891.
- 154. Santos MA, Barros AM, Andrade PP, Padovan IP. 1989. The effect of shortwavelength ultraviolet light on antigens, lectin receptors and the ultrastructure of Crithidia fasciculata. Braz J Med Biol Res 22:345-350.
- 155. Bosshard F, Berney M, Scheifele M, Weilenmann HU, Egli T. 2009. Solar disinfection (SODIS) and subsequent dark storage of Salmonella typhimurium and Shigella flexneri monitored by flow cytometry. Microbiology 155:1310-1317.
- 156. **Bosshard F, Bucheli M, Meur Y, Egli T.** 2010. The respiratory chain is the cell's Achilles' heel during UVA inactivation in Escherichia coli. Microbiology **156**:2006-2015.
- 157. Lee J, Kaletunc G. 2002. Evaluation of the heat inactivation of Escherichia coli and Lactobacillus plantarum by differential scanning calorimetry. Appl Environ Microbiol 68:5379-5386.
- 158. **Yoon SH, Ha SM, Kwon S, Lim J, Kim Y, Seo H, Chun J.** 2017. Introducing EzBioCloud: a taxonomically united database of 16S rRNA gene sequences and whole-genome assemblies. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol **67:**1613-1617.
- Price MN, Dehal PS, Arkin AP. 2009. FastTree: computing large minimum evolution trees with profiles instead of a distance matrix. Mol Biol Evol 26:1641-1650.
- 160. Benus RFJ, van der Werf TS, Welling GW, Judd PA, Taylor MA, Harmsen HJM, Whelan K. 2010. Association between Faecalibacterium prausnitzii and dietary fibre in colonic fermentation in healthy human subjects. British Journal of Nutrition 104:693-700.